

Volume asymptotics, Margulis function and rigidity beyond nonpositive curvature

Weisheng Wu¹

Received: 21 July 2023 / Revised: 21 July 2023 / Accepted: 18 August 2023 / Published online: 23 August 2023 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2023

Abstract

In this article, we consider a closed rank one C^{∞} Riemannian manifold M without focal points and its universal cover X. Let $b_t(x)$ be the Riemannian volume of the ball of radius t > 0 around $x \in X$, and h the topological entropy of the geodesic flow. We obtain the following Margulis-type asymptotic estimates

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} b_t(x) / \frac{e^{ht}}{h} = c(x)$$

for some continuous function $c: X \to \mathbb{R}$. We prove that the Margulis function c(x) is in fact C^1 . The result also holds for a class of manifolds without conjugate points, including all surfaces of genus at least 2 without conjugate points. If *M* is a rank one surface without focal points, we show that c(x) is constant if and only if *M* has constant negative curvature. We also obtain a rigidity result related to the flip invariance of the Patterson–Sullivan measure. These rigidity results are new even in the nonpositive curvature case.

Contents

1	Introduction	2318
2	Statement of main results	2319
	2.1 Volume estimates of Margulis type	2320
	2.2 Margulis function and rigidity	2321
3	Geometric and ergodic toolbox	2323
	3.1 Boundary at infinity	2323
	3.2 Busemann function	2325
	3.3 Patterson–Sullivan measure and Knieper measure	2325
	3.4 Local product flow boxes	2327

⊠ Weisheng Wu wuweisheng@xmu.edu.cn

¹ School of Mathematical Sciences, Xiamen University, Xiamen 361005, People's Republic of China

	3.5 Regular partition-cover	2328
4	Local uniform expansion	2329
5	Using scaling and mixing	2330
	5.1 Intersection components	2331
	5.2 Depth of intersection	2332
	5.3 Scaling and mixing calculation	2333
	5.4 Integration	2336
	5.5 Summing over the regular partition-cover	2338
6	Properties of the Margulis function	2342
7	Rigidity in dimension two	2344
	7.1 Unique ergodicity of horocycle flow	2344
	7.2 Uniqueness of harmonic measure	2346
	7.3 Integral formulas for topological entropy	2346
	7.4 Rigidity	2348
8	Flip invariance of the Patterson–Sullivan measure	2349
A	Appendix: Manifolds without conjugate points	
References		2353

1 Introduction

Consider a closed C^{∞} Riemannian manifold (M, g) with negative sectional curvature everywhere. It is well known that the geodesic flow defined on the unit tangent bundle *SM* is an Anosov flow (cf. [1], [25, Section 17.6]). The ergodic theory of Anosov flows has many striking applications in the study of asymptotic geometry of the universal cover X of M. In his celebrated 1970 thesis [36, 37], Margulis obtained the following result:

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} b_t(x) / \frac{e^{ht}}{h} = c(x), \tag{1}$$

where $b_t(x)$ is the Riemannian volume of the ball of radius t > 0 around $x \in X$, *h* the topological entropy of the geodesic flow, and $c : X \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous function, which is called *Margulis function*.

The main tool in the proof of Margulis's theorem is the Bowen–Margulis measure, which is the unique measure of maximal entropy (MME for short) for the Anosov flow (cf. [5]). Margulis [37] gave an explicit construction of this measure, and showed that it is mixing, and the conditional measures on stable/unstable manifolds have the scaling property, (i.e., contract/expand with a uniform rate under the geodesic flow), and are invariant under unstable/stable holonomies. Margulis [37] then proved (1) using these ergodic properties of the Bowen–Margulis measure.

The ergodic theory of the geodesic flow on a closed rank one manifold of nonpositive curvature was developed by Pesin [38, 39] in 1970s. In this case the geodesic flow exhibits nonuniformly hyperbolic behavior (cf. [4]). In 1985, A. Katok [6] conjectured that such geodesic flow also admits a unique MME. In 1998, Katok's conjecture was settled by Knieper [27]. In his proof, Knieper used Patterson–Sullivan measures on the boundary at infinity of the universal cover of M to construct a MME (called *Knieper measure*), and showed that this measure is the unique MME. Knieper [26] used his

measure to obtain the following asymptotic estimates: there exists C > 0 such that

$$\frac{1}{C} \le b_t(x)/e^{ht} \le C$$

for any $x \in X$. However, it is difficult to improve the above to the Margulis-type asymptotic estimates (1), see the remark after [28, Chapter 5, Theorem 3.1]. An unpublished preprint [22] also contains many inspiring ideas to this problem. Recently, a break-through was made by Link [32, Theorem C], where an asymptotic estimate for the orbit counting function is obtained for a CAT(0) space, and as a consequence (1) is established for rank one manifolds of nonpositive curvature.

A twin problem is the asymptotics of the number of free-homotopy classes of closed geodesics. Margulis [36, 37] proved that in the negative curvature case

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \#P(t) / \frac{e^{ht}}{ht} = 1$$
⁽²⁾

where P(t) is the set of free-homotopy classes containing a closed geodesic with length at most *t*. Recently Ricks [41] proved (2) for rank one locally CAT(0) spaces, which include rank one manifolds of nonpositive curvature. Later, Climenhaga et al. [11] proved (2) for a class of manifolds (including all surfaces of genus at least 2) without conjugate points, and the author [45] proved (2) for rank one manifolds without focal points.

2 Statement of main results

In this paper, we first establish volume asymptotics (1) for rank one manifolds without focal points. Then we study properties of the Margulis function and obtain related rigidity results. The proof of (1) for a large class of manifolds without conjugate points is explained in the Appendix.

Suppose that (M, g) is a C^{∞} closed *n*-dimensional Riemannian manifold, where *g* is a Riemannian metric. Let $\pi : SM \to M$ be the unit tangent bundle over *M*. For each $v \in S_pM$, we always denote by $c_v : \mathbb{R} \to M$ the unique geodesic on *M* satisfying the initial conditions $c_v(0) = p$ and $\dot{c}_v(0) = v$. The geodesic flow $\phi = (\phi^t)_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ (generated by the Riemannian metric *g*) on *SM* is defined as:

$$\phi^t : SM \to SM, \quad (p, v) \mapsto (c_v(t), \dot{c}_v(t)), \quad \forall t \in \mathbb{R}$$

A vector field J(t) along a geodesic $c : \mathbb{R} \to M$ is called a *Jacobi field* if it satisfies the *Jacobi equation*:

$$J'' + R(J, \dot{c})\dot{c} = 0$$

where R is the Riemannian curvature tensor and ' denotes the covariant derivative along c.

A Jacobi field J(t) along a geodesic c(t) is called *parallel* if J'(t) = 0 for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$. The notion of *rank* is defined as follows.

Definition 2.1 For each $v \in SM$, we define rank(v) to be the dimension of the vector space of parallel Jacobi fields along the geodesic c_v , and rank(M):=min{rank(v) : $v \in SM$ }. For a geodesic c we define

$$\operatorname{rank}(c) := \operatorname{rank}(\dot{c}(t)), \quad \forall t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Definition 2.2 Let c be a geodesic on (M, g).

- (1) A pair of distinct points $p = c(t_1)$ and $q = c(t_2)$ are called *focal* if there is a Jacobi field J along c such that $J(t_1) = 0$, $J'(t_1) \neq 0$ and $\frac{d}{dt}|_{t=t_2} ||J(t)||^2 = 0$;
- (2) $p = c(t_1)$ and $q = c(t_2)$ are called *conjugate* if there is a nontrivial Jacobi field J along c such that $J(t_1) = 0 = J(t_2)$.

A compact Riemannian manifold (M, g) is called a manifold without focal points/without conjugate points if there is no focal points/conjugate points on any geodesic in (M, g).

By definition, if a manifold has no focal points then it has no conjugate points. All manifolds of nonpositive curvature always have no focal points.

2.1 Volume estimates of Margulis type

Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian manifold without focal points. Then *SM* splits into two invariant subsets under the geodesic flow: the regular set Reg := { $v \in SM$: rank(v) = 1}, and the singular set Sing := *SM* \Reg. The uniqueness of MME for geodesic flows on *SM* is obtained in [8, 9, 34].

We have the following Margulis-type asymptotic estimates:

Theorem A Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian manifold without focal points, and *X* the universal cover of *M*. Then

$$\lim_{t\to\infty} b_t(x) / \frac{e^{ht}}{h} = c(x),$$

where $b_t(x)$ is the Riemannian volume of the ball of radius t > 0 around $x \in X$, h the topological entropy of the geodesic flow, and $c : X \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous function.

In [32, Theorem C], Margulis-type asymptotic estimates for the orbit counting function was obtained for rank one CAT(0) spaces, including rank one manifolds of nonpositive curvature. Theorem A generalizes the formula from rank one manifolds of nonpositive curvature to those without focal points.

Link's proof is quite geometric, and based on Roblin's method in negative curvature [42]. Our proof in this paper is much different, using Margulis' approach which is more dynamical. We use the notion of local product flow box and apply π -convergence theorem introduced by Ricks [41] (see Sects. 3.4 and 4 below for more details). First

we will establish the asymptotics formula for a pair of flow boxes (Sects. 5.1-5.4) using the mixing property of the unique MME and scaling property of Patterson–Sullivan measure. The asymptotics in (1) involves countably many pairs of flow boxes and an issue of nonuniformity arises. To overcome this difficulty, we will apply Knieper's results and techniques (Lemmas 5.13 and 5.14).

In [11, 41, 45], the authors also use flow boxes to calculate the asymptotic growth of the number of free homotopy classes of closed geodesics. Due to the equidistribution of closed geodesics, we only need consider one flow box and count the number of self-intersections of the box under the geodesic flow. The technical novelties in this paper is that we have to deal with countably many pairs of flow boxes and the essential difficulty caused by nonuniform hyperbolicity. Even for one pair of flow boxes, the calculations involved are more complicated. Moreover we also consider the intersection components of a flow box with a face under the geodesic flow (see Sect. 5.1 below), which makes the calculation more subtle.

The above method can also be adapted to a certain class of manifolds without conjugate points. In [10], the authors proved the uniqueness of MME for the *class* \mathcal{H} of manifolds without conjugate points that satisfy:

- (1) There exists a Riemannian metric g_0 on M for which all sectional curvatures are negative;
- (2) The uniform visibility axiom (see Definition 3.1 below) is satisfied;
- (3) The fundamental group $\pi_1(M)$ is residually finite: the intersection of its finite index subgroups is trivial;
- (4) There exists $h_0 < h$ such that any ergodic invariant Borel probability measure μ on *SM* with entropy strictly greater than h_0 is almost expansive (cf. [11, Definition 2.8]).

All surfaces of genus at least 2 without conjugate points belong to the class \mathcal{H} . The asymptotic formula of Margulis type for counting closed geodesic is obtained in [11].

Theorem A' Let M be a closed manifold without conjugate points belonging to the class \mathcal{H} , and X the universal cover of M. Then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} b_t(x) / \frac{e^{ht}}{h} = c(x),$$

where $b_t(x)$ is the Riemannian volume of the ball of radius t > 0 around $x \in X$, h the topological entropy of the geodesic flow, and $c : X \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous function.

We discuss the proof of Theorem A' in the Appendix.

2.2 Margulis function and rigidity

Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian manifold without focal points. The continuous function c(x) is called *Margulis function*. It is easy to see that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} s_t(x)/e^{ht} = c(x), \tag{3}$$

🖄 Springer

where $s_t(x)$ is the spherical volume of the sphere S(x, t) around $x \in X$ of radius t > 0. It descends to a function on M, which we still denote by c.

We study some rigidity results related to Margulis function for manifolds without focal points, which are new even in the nonpositive curvature case.

In the negative curvature case, Katok conjectured that c(x) is almost always not constant and not smooth. In [49] Yue answered Katok's conjecture. He studied the uniqueness of harmonic measures associated to the strong stable foliation of the geodesic flow and obtained some rigidity results involving the Margulis function. We extend Yue's results to rank one manifolds without focal points.

Theorem B Let *M* be a rank one closed C^{∞} Riemannian manifold without focal points, *X* the universal cover of *M*. Then

- (1) The Margulis function c is a C^1 function.
- (2) If $c(x) \equiv C$, then for any $x \in X$,

$$h = \int_{\partial X} tr U(x,\xi) d\tilde{\mu}_x(\xi)$$

where $U(x, \xi)$ and $tr U(x, \xi)$ are the second fundamental form and the mean curvature of the horosphere $H_x(\xi)$ respectively, and $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measure.

To the best of our knowledge, the uniqueness of harmonic measures in nonpositive curvature (and hence in the no focal points case) is not known.

Question 2.3 For manifolds of nonpositive curvature, do we have a unique harmonic measure associated to the strong stable foliation of the geodesic flow? Do the leaves of the strong stable foliation have polynomial growth?

Remark 2.4 For rank one manifolds without focal points, the uniqueness of harmonic measures associated to the weak stable foliation of the geodesic flow is proved in [31, Theorem 3.1].

If dim M = 2, then Vol $(B^s(x, r)) = 2r$ where $B^s(x, r)$ is any ball of radius r in a strong stable manifold. In this case, $B^s(x, r)$ is just a curve. Hence the leaves of the strong stable foliation have polynomial growth. Combining with a recent result in [13] on the unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow, we can show that there is a unique harmonic measure associated to the strong stable foliation for rank one surfaces without focal points. Then we can prove the following rigidity result.

Theorem C Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian surface without focal points. Then $c(x) \equiv C$ if and only if *M* has constant negative curvature.

Without the uniqueness of harmonic measures, we can still obtain some rigidity results in arbitrary dimension. The flip map $F : SM \to SM$ is defined as F(v) := -v. By the construction, the Knieper measure \underline{m} is flip invariant. Consider the conditional measures $\{\bar{\mu}_x\}_{x \in M}$ of \underline{m} with respect to the partition $SM = \bigcup_{x \in M} S_x M$. $\bar{\mu}_x$ can be identified as measures on ∂X , and it would be natural to consider if $\bar{\mu}_x$ and the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measures $\tilde{\mu}_x$ coincide. Yue [47, 48] obtained related rigidity results in negative curvature, which can be generalized to the no focal points case with the help of the Margulis function.

Theorem D Let M be a rank one closed C^{∞} Riemannian manifold without focal points. The conditional measures $\{\bar{\mu}_x\}_{x \in M}$ of the Knieper measure coincide almost everywhere with the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measures $\bar{\mu}_x$ if and only if M is locally symmetric.

If *M* is a rank one locally symmetric space, then obviously $c(x) \equiv C, x \in M$. It is conjectured in [49, p. 179] that in negative curvature $c(x) \equiv C, x \in M$ if and only if *M* is locally symmetric, and this is true in dimension two [49, Theorem 4.3]. Theorem C verifies the conjecture in dimension two for the more general case of no focal points. Theorem D gives a new characterization of rank one locally symmetric spaces among rank one closed manifolds without focal points.

3 Geometric and ergodic toolbox

We prepare some geometric and ergodic tools for rank one manifolds without focal points, which will be used in subsequent sections.

3.1 Boundary at infinity

Let *M* be a closed Riemannian manifold without focal points, and pr : $X \to M$ the universal cover of *M*. Let $\Gamma \simeq \pi_1(M)$ be the group of deck transformations on *X*, so that each $\gamma \in \Gamma$ acts isometrically on *X*. Let \mathcal{F} be a fundamental domain with respect to Γ . Denote by *d* both the distance functions on *M* and *X* induced by Riemannian metrics. The Sasaki metrics on *SM* and *SX* are also denoted by *d* if there is no confusion.

We still denote by pr : $SX \rightarrow SM$ and γ : $SX \rightarrow SX$ the map on unit tangent bundles induced by pr and $\gamma \in \Gamma$. From now on, we use an underline to denote objects in *M* and *SM*, e.g. for a geodesic *c* in *X* and $v \in SX$, $\underline{c} := \text{pr}c$, $\underline{v} := \text{pr}v$ denote their projections to *M* and *SM* respectively.

We call two geodesics c_1 and c_2 on X positively asymptotic or just asymptotic if there is a positive number C > 0 such that $d(c_1(t), c_2(t)) \le C$, $\forall t \ge 0$. The relation of asymptoticity is an equivalence relation between geodesics on X. The class of geodesics that are asymptotic to a given geodesic c_v/c_{-v} is denoted by $c_v(+\infty)/c_v(-\infty)$ or v^+/v^- respectively. We call them points at infinity. Obviously, $c_v(-\infty) = c_{-v}(+\infty)$. We call the set ∂X of all points at infinity the boundary at infinity. If $\eta = v^+ \in \partial X$, we say v points at η .

We can define the visual topology on ∂X following [16, 17]. For each p, there is a bijection $f_p : S_p X \to \partial X$ defined by

$$f_p(v) = v^+, \quad v \in S_p X.$$

So for each $p \in M$, f_p induces a topology on ∂X from the usual topology on S_pX . The topology on ∂X induced by f_p is independent of $p \in X$, and is called the *visual* topology on ∂X .

Visual topology on ∂X and the manifold topology on X can be extended naturally to the so-called *cone topology* on $\overline{X} := X \cup \partial X$.

Under cone topology, \overline{X} is homeomorphic to the closed unit ball in \mathbb{R}^n , and ∂X is homeomorphic to the unit sphere \mathbb{S}^{n-1} . For $x, y \in \overline{X}$, we denote by $c_{x,y}$ the geodesic connection x and y if it exists.

The *angle metric* on ∂X is defined as

$$\angle(\xi,\eta) := \sup_{x \in X} \angle_x(\xi,\eta), \quad \forall \xi, \eta \in \partial X,$$

where $\angle_x(\xi, \eta)$ denotes the angle between the unit tangent vectors at *x* of the geodesics $c_{x,\xi}$ and $c_{x,\eta}$. Then the angle metric defines a path metric d_T on ∂X , called the *Tits metric*. More precisely, for a continuous curve $c : [0, 1] \rightarrow \partial X$, define the length $L(c) := \sup \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \angle (c(t_i), c(t_{i+1}))$ where the supremum is over all subdivisions $0 = t_0 \le t_1 \le \cdots \le t_k = 1$ of [0, 1]. Then we can define the path metric $d_T(\xi, \eta) := \inf L(c)$, where the infimum is taken over all the continuous curves joining ξ and η . Clearly, $d_T \ge \angle$. The angle metric induces a topology on ∂X finer than the visual topology. Let *c* be a recurrent geodesic, not the boundary of a flat half plane, then by [45, Proposition 3.7], $d_T(c(-\infty), c(\infty)) > \pi$. If *M* has negative curvature everywhere, then $\angle(\xi, \eta) = \pi$ and hence $d_T(\xi, \eta) = \infty$ for any $\xi \neq \eta \in \partial X$. See [3, 45] for more information on Tits metric.

Definition 3.1 (Cf. [11, Definition 2.1]) A simply connected Riemannian manifold X is a *uniform visibility manifold* if for every $\epsilon > 0$ there exists $L = L(\epsilon) > 0$ such that whenever a geodesic $c : [a, b] \rightarrow X$ stays at distance at least L from some point $p \in X$, then the angle sustained by c at p is less than ϵ , that is,

$$\angle_p(c) := \sup_{a \le s, t \le b} \angle_p(c(s), c(t)) < \epsilon.$$

If M is a Riemannian manifold without conjugate points whose universal cover X is a uniform visibility manifold, then we say that M is a uniform visibility manifold.

Definition 3.2 (Cf. [11, Definition 2.2]) The manifold (M, g) has the *divergence property* if given any geodesics $c_1 \neq c_2$ with $c_1(0) = c_2(0)$ in the universal cover, we have $\lim_{t\to\infty} d(c_1(t), c_2(t)) = \infty$.

The uniform visibility property implies the divergence property. All manifolds without focal points have the divergence property.

3.2 Busemann function

For each pair of points $(p, q) \in X \times X$ and each point at infinity $\xi \in \partial X$, the *Busemann function based at* ξ *and normalized by* p is

$$b_{\xi}(q, p) := \lim_{t \to +\infty} \left(d(q, c_{p,\xi}(t)) - t \right),$$

where $c_{p,\xi}$ is the unique geodesic from p and pointing at ξ . The Busemann function $b_{\xi}(q, p)$ is well-defined since the function $t \mapsto d(q, c_{p,\xi}(t)) - t$ is bounded from above by d(p, q), and decreasing in t (this can be checked by using the triangle inequality). Obviously, we have

$$|b_{\xi}(q, p)| \le d(q, p).$$

If $v \in S_p X$ points at $\xi \in \partial X$, we also write $b_v(q) := b_{\xi}(q, p)$.

The level sets of the Busemann function $b_{\xi}(q, p)$ are called the *horospheres* centered at ξ . The horosphere through p based at $\xi \in \partial X$, is denoted by $H_p(\xi)$. For more details of the Busemann functions and horospheres, please see [15, 43, 44].

According to [39, Theorem 6.1] and [43, Lemma 1.2], we have the following continuity property of Busemann functions.

Lemma 3.3 (Cf. [45, Corollary 2.7]) The functions $(v, q) \mapsto b_v(q)$ and $(\xi, p, q) \mapsto b_{\xi}(p, q)$ are continuous on $SX \times X$ and $\partial X \times X \times X$ respectively.

In fact, we have the following equicontinuity property of Busemann function $v \mapsto b_v(q)$.

Lemma 3.4 (Cf. [45, Lemma 2.9]) Let $p \in X$, $A \subset S_p X$ be closed, and $B \subset X$ be such that $A^+ := \{v^+ : v \in A\}$ and $B^\infty := \{\lim_n q_n \in \partial X : q_n \in B\}$ are disjoint subsets of ∂X . Then the family of functions $A \to \mathbb{R}$ indexed by B and given by $v \mapsto b_v(q)$ $\epsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta > 0$ such that if $\angle_p(v, w) < \delta$, then $|b_v(q) - b_w(q)| < \epsilon$ for every $q \in B$.

3.3 Patterson–Sullivan measure and Knieper measure

We will recall the construction of the Patterson–Sullivan measure and the Knieper measure, which are the main tools to the subsequent proofs.

Definition 3.5 Let *X* be a simply connected manifold without focal points and Γ a discrete subgroup of Iso(*X*), the group of isometries of *X*. For a given constant r > 0, a family of finite Borel measures $\{\mu_p\}_{p \in X}$ on ∂X is called an *r*-dimensional *Busemann density* if

(1) for any $p, q \in X$ and μ_p -a.e. $\xi \in \partial X$,

$$\frac{d\mu_q}{d\mu_p}(\xi) = e^{-r \cdot b_{\xi}(q,p)}$$

where $b_{\xi}(q, p)$ is the Busemann function;

(2) $\{\mu_p\}_{p \in X}$ is Γ -equivariant, i.e., for all Borel sets $A \subset \partial X$ and for any $\gamma \in \Gamma$, we have

$$\mu_{\gamma p}(\gamma A) = \mu_p(A).$$

Extending the techniques in [27] to manifolds without focal points, we constructed Busemann density via Patterson–Sullivan construction and showed in [34, Theorem B] that up to a multiplicative constant, the Busemann density is unique, i.e., the Patterson– Sullivan measure is the unique Busemann density.

The following Shadowing Lemma is one of the most crucial properties of the Patterson–Sullivan measure.

Lemma 3.6 (Shadowing Lemma, cf. [34, Proposition 15]) Let $\{\mu_p\}_{p \in X}$ be the Patterson–Sullivan measure, which is the unique Busemann density with dimension h. Then there exists R > 0 such that for any $\rho \ge R$ and any $p, x \in X$ there is $b = b(\rho)$ with

$$b^{-1}e^{-hd(p,x)} \le \mu_p(\bar{f}_p(B(x,\rho))) \le be^{-hd(p,x)}$$

where $\bar{f}_p(y) := c_{p,y}(+\infty)$ for any $y \in B(x, \rho)$.

Let $P : SX \to \partial X \times \partial X$ be the projection given by $P(v) = (v^-, v^+)$. Denote by $\mathcal{I}^P := P(SX) = \{P(v) \mid v \in SX\}$ the subset of pairs in $\partial X \times \partial X$ which can be connected by a geodesic. Note that the connecting geodesic may not be unique and moreover, not every pair $\xi \neq \eta$ in ∂X can be connected by a geodesic.

Fix a point $p \in X$, we can define a Γ -invariant measure $\overline{\mu}$ on \mathcal{I}^P by the following formula:

$$d\overline{\mu}(\xi,\eta) := e^{h \cdot \beta_p(\xi,\eta)} d\mu_p(\xi) d\mu_p(\eta),$$

where $\beta_p(\xi, \eta) := -\{b_{\xi}(q, p) + b_{\eta}(q, p)\}$ is the Gromov product, and q is any point on a geodesic c connecting ξ and η . By [34, Propositions 6 and 7] (see also Proposition 3.7 below), $\overline{\mu}(\mathcal{I}^P) > 0$. It is easy to see that the function $\beta_p(\xi, \eta)$ does not depend on the choice of c and q. In geometric language, the Gromov product $\beta_p(\xi, \eta)$ is the length of the part of a geodesic c between the horospheres $H_{\xi}(p)$ and $H_n(p)$.

Then $\overline{\mu}$ induces a ϕ^t -invariant measure *m* on *SX* with

$$m(A) = \int_{\mathcal{I}^P} \operatorname{Vol}\{\pi(P^{-1}(\xi,\eta) \cap A)\} d\overline{\mu}(\xi,\eta),$$

for all Borel sets $A \subset SX$. Here $\pi : SX \to X$ is the standard projection map and Vol is the induced volume form on $\pi(P^{-1}(\xi, \eta))$. If there are more than one geodesics connecting ξ and η , then by the flat strip theorem, $\pi(P^{-1}(\xi, \eta))$ is exactly a *k*-flat submanifold connecting ξ and η for some $k \ge 2$, which consists of all the geodesics connecting ξ and η .

For any Borel set $A \subset SX$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $\operatorname{Vol}\{\pi(P^{-1}(\xi, \eta) \cap \phi^t A)\} = \operatorname{Vol}\{\pi(P^{-1}(\xi, \eta) \cap A)\}$. Therefore *m* is ϕ^t -invariant. Moreover, Γ -invariance of $\overline{\mu}$ leads to the Γ -invariance of *m*. Thus *m* induced a ϕ^t -invariant measure \underline{m} on SM which is determined by

$$m(A) = \int_{SM} \#(\operatorname{pr}^{-1}(\underline{v}) \cap A) d\underline{m}(\underline{v}).$$

It is proved in [34] that \underline{m} is unique MME, which is called Knieper measure. Furthermore, \underline{m} is proved to be mixing in [2, 33], Kolmogorov in [7, 9] and eventually Bernoulli in [7, 45].

3.4 Local product flow boxes

In this subsection, we fix a regular vector $v_0 \in SX$. Let $p := \pi(v_0)$, which will be the reference point in the following discussions. We also fix a scale $\epsilon \in (0, \min\{\frac{1}{8}, \frac{\operatorname{inj}(M)}{4}\})$.

The Hopf map $H: SX \to \partial X \times \partial X \times \mathbb{R}$ for $p \in X$ is defined as

$$H(v) := (v^{-}, v^{+}, s(v)), \text{ where } s(v) := b_{v^{-}}(\pi v, p).$$

From definition, we see $s(\phi^t v) = s(v) + t$ for any $v \in SX$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$. *s* is continuous by Lemma 3.3.

Following [11, 45], we define for each $\theta > 0$ and $0 < \alpha < \frac{3}{2}\epsilon$,

$$\mathbf{P}_{\theta} := \{w^{-} : w \in S_{p}X \text{ and } \angle_{p}(w, v_{0}) \leq \theta\},\$$

$$\mathbf{F}_{\theta} := \{w^{+} : w \in S_{p}X \text{ and } \angle_{p}(w, v_{0}) \leq \theta\},\$$

$$B_{\theta}^{\alpha} := H^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\theta} \times \mathbf{F}_{\theta} \times [-\alpha, \alpha]).$$

 B_{θ}^{α} is called a *flow box* with depth α . We will consider $\theta > 0$ small enough, which will be specified in the following.

The following lemma was crucial in constructing Knieper measure.

Proposition 3.7 [34, Propositions 6 and 7] Let X be a simply connected manifold without focal points and $v_0 \in SX$ is regular. Then for any $\epsilon > 0$, there is an $\theta_1 > 0$ such that, for any $\xi \in \mathbf{P}_{\theta_1}$ and $\eta \in \mathbf{F}_{\theta_1}$, there is a unique geodesic $c_{\xi,\eta}$ connecting ξ and η , i.e., $c_{\xi,\eta}(-\infty) = \xi$ and $c_{\xi,\eta}(+\infty) = \eta$.

Moreover, the geodesic $c_{\xi,\eta}$ is regular and $d(c_v(0), c_{\xi,\eta}) < \epsilon/10$.

Based on Proposition 3.7, we have the following result.

Lemma 3.8 [45, Lemma 2.13] Let v_0 , p, ϵ be as above and θ_1 be given in Proposition 3.7. Then for any $0 < \theta < \theta_1$,

(1) diam $\pi H^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\theta} \times \mathbf{F}_{\theta} \times \{0\}) < \frac{\epsilon}{2};$

(2) $H^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\theta} \times \mathbf{F}_{\theta} \times \{0\}) \subset SX$ is compact;

(3) diam $\pi B_{\theta}^{\alpha} < 4\epsilon$ for any $0 < \alpha \leq \frac{3\epsilon}{2}$.

The following is a direct corollary of Lemma 3.4.

Corollary 3.9 Given v_0 , $p, \epsilon > 0$ as above, there exists $\theta_2 > 0$ such that for any $0 < \theta < \theta_2$, if ξ , $\eta \in \mathbf{P}_{\theta}$ and any q lying within diam $\mathcal{F} + 4\epsilon$ of $\pi H^{-1}(\mathbf{P}_{\theta} \times \mathbf{F}_{\theta} \times [0, \infty))$, we have $|b_{\xi}(q, p) - b_{\eta}(q, p)| < \epsilon^2$. Similar result holds if the roles of \mathbf{P}_{θ} and \mathbf{F}_{θ} are reversed.

Let $\theta_0 := \min\{\theta_1, \theta_2\}$, where θ_1 is given in Lemma 3.8, and θ_2 is given in Corollary 3.9. In the following, we always suppose that $0 < \theta < \theta_0$.

3.5 Regular partition-cover

Let us fix $x, y \in \mathcal{F} \subset X$, and p = x the reference point. For each regular vector $w \in S_x X$, we can construct a local product flow box around w as in the last subsection. More precisely, consider the interior of $B^{\alpha}_{\theta}(w)$, $\operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta}(w)$, which is an open neighborhood of w for some $\alpha > 0$ and $0 < \theta < \theta_0$ (here θ_0 depends on w). By second countability of $S_x X$, there exist countably many regular vectors w_1, w_2, \ldots such that $S_x X \cap \operatorname{Reg} \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_i}(w_i)$. Similarly, there exist countably many regular vectors v_1, v_2, \ldots such that $S_y X \cap \operatorname{Reg} \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_i'}(v_i)$. We note that the reference point p is always chosen to be x in the construction of all above flow boxes.

A regular partition-cover of $S_x X$ is a triple $(\{w_i\}, \{\operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_i}(w_i)\}, \{N_i\})$ where $\{N_i\}$ is a disjoint partition of Reg $\cap S_x X$ and such that $N_i \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_i}(w_i)$ for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$. Similarly a regular partition-cover of $S_y X$ is a triple $(\{v_i\}, \{\operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta'_i}(v_i)\}, \{V_i\})$ such that $\{V_i\}$ is a disjoint partition of Reg $\cap S_y X$ and $V_i \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta'_i}(v_i)$ for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

Recall the bijection $f_x : S_x X \to \partial X$ defined by $f_x(v) = v^+, v \in S_x X$. Let $\tilde{\mu}_x := (f_x^{-1})_* \mu_p$ which is a finite Borel measure on $S_x X$. Similarly, let $\tilde{\mu}_y := (f_y^{-1})_* \mu_p$ be a finite Borel measure supported on $S_y X$. The measures $\tilde{\mu}_x$ and $\tilde{\mu}_y$ will be used in Sect. 5.

The following result is essentially proved in [12, Proposition 2.4] in nonpositive curvature.

Lemma 3.10 For any $x \in X$, we have $\tilde{\mu}_x(\text{Reg} \cap S_x X) = \tilde{\mu}_x(S_x X)$.

Proof Define Sing⁺ := { v^+ : $v \in$ Sing}. By the same proof of [26, Proposition 4.9], we see that Γ acts ergodically on ∂X . Since Sing⁺ is Γ -invariant, either $\mu_x(\text{Sing}^+) = \mu_x(\partial X)$ or $\mu_x(\text{Sing}^+) = 0$ for any $x \in X$.

Let $\text{Rec} \subset SM$ be the subset of vectors recurrent under the geodesic flow. Then its lift to SX, which is also denoted by Rec, has full *m*-measure. By [34], Reg also has full *m*-measure, and thus $\text{Rec} \cap \text{Reg}$ has full *m*-measure. Define $R := \{v^+ : v \in \text{Rec} \cap \text{Reg}\}$. By definition of the Knieper measure, we see that *R* has full μ_x -measure.

Let $v \in \text{Rec} \cap \text{Reg.}$ By [34, Lemma 5.1], for every

$$w \in W^{s}(v) := \{ w \in SX : w = -\text{grad } b_{\xi}(q, \pi v), b_{\xi}(q, \pi v) = 0 \},\$$

i.e., every vector w on the strong stable horocycle manifold of v, we have $d(\phi^t v, \phi^t w) \to 0$ as $t \to +\infty$. Since v is recurrent and regular, then w is also regular. It follows that $R \cap \text{Sing}^+ = \emptyset$ and so $\mu_x(\text{Sing}^+) = 0$. The lemma then follows.

From now on in Sects. 4 and 5, we will first consider a pair of V_i and N_j from the regular partition-covers of $S_x X$ and $S_y X$ respectively. At last, we will sum up our estimates over countably many such pairs from regular partition-covers.

4 Local uniform expansion

In this section, we use π -convergence theorem to illustrate local uniform expansion along unstable horospheres. As a consequence, we obtain estimates on the cardinality of certain subgroups of Γ .

Theorem 4.1 (Weak π -convergence theorem, [45, Theorem 3.9]) Let X be a simply connected manifold without focal points, v_0 , p, ϵ be fixed as in Sect. 3.4, and θ_1 be given in Proposition 3.7. Fix any $0 < \rho < \theta < \theta_1$.

Suppose that $x \in X$, and $\gamma_i \in \Gamma$ such that $\gamma_i(x) \to p \in \mathbf{F}_\rho$ and $\gamma_i^{-1}(x) \to n \in \mathbf{P}_\rho$ as $i \to \infty$. Then for any open set U with $U \supset \mathbf{F}_\rho$, $\gamma_i(\mathbf{F}_\theta) \subset U$ for all i sufficiently large.

The above theorem is proved in [45] where one only needs to consider one flow box to get a closing lemma. However, in our setting we need consider two flow boxes each time, and so we need apply a modified version of the theorem. This will be explained later.

Consider a pair of V_i and N_j from the regular partition-covers of $S_x X$ and $S_y X$ respectively. For simplicity, we just denote $V := V_i$ and $N := N_j$. Then $N \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_j}(w_0)$ and $V \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\beta}_{\theta'_i}(v_0)$ for some $w_0 \in S_x X$ and $v_0 \in S_y X$. We also denote for a > 0,

$$B_a N := \{ v \in S_x X : d(v, N) \le a \}$$
$$B_{-a} N := \{ v \in N : B(v, a) \subset N \}.$$

Write $t_0 := s(v_0) = b_{v_0}(\pi v_0, p)$ where p = x. We denote the flow boxes by

$$N^{\alpha} := H^{-1}(N^{-} \times N^{+} \times [-\alpha, \alpha]),$$

$$V^{\beta} := H^{-1}(V^{-} \times V^{+} \times (t_{0} + [-\beta, \beta])).$$

Notice that $N^{\alpha} \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_j}(w_0)$ and $V^{\beta} \subset \operatorname{int} B^{\beta}_{\theta'_i}(v_0)$. Given $\epsilon > 0$, we always consider $\frac{\epsilon^2}{100} \leq \alpha, \beta \leq \frac{3\epsilon}{2}$. By carefully adjusting the regular partition-covers, we can guarantee that

$$\mu_p(\partial V^+) = \mu_p(\partial V^-) = \mu_p(\partial N^+) = \mu_p(\partial N^-) = 0.$$
(4)

In the next section, we will count the number of elements in certain subsets of Γ . Let us collect the definitions here for convenience.

$$\Gamma(t, \alpha, \beta) := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma : N^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} \neq \emptyset \},\$$

$$\Gamma_{-\rho}(t, \alpha, \beta) := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma : (B_{-\rho}N)^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma (B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta} \neq \emptyset \},\$$

$$\Gamma^* := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma : \gamma V^+ \subset N^+ \text{ and } \gamma^{-1}N^- \subset V^- \},\$$

$$\Gamma^*(t, \alpha, \beta) := \Gamma^* \cap \Gamma(t, \alpha, \beta).$$

Lemma 4.2 For every $\rho > 0$, there exists some $T_2 > 0$ such that for all $t \ge T_2$, we have $\Gamma_{-\rho}(t, \alpha, \beta) \subset \Gamma^*(t, \alpha, \beta)$.

Proof Let U be the interior of N^+ . Then $(B_{-\rho}N)^+ \subset U$. We claim that there exists $T_2 > 0$ such that for all $t \ge T_2$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma$, if $(B_{-\rho}N)^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t}\gamma (B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta} \ne \emptyset$, then $\gamma V^+ \subset U$.

Let us prove the claim. Assume not. Then for each *i*, there exist $t_i \to \infty$ and $\gamma_i \in \Gamma$ such that $v_i \in (B_{-\rho}N)^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t_i} \gamma_i (B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta}$, but $\gamma_i V^+ \nsubseteq U$. Clearly, for any $x \in X$, $\gamma_i x$ goes to infinity. By passing to a subsequence, let us assume that $\gamma_i x \to \xi \in \partial X$.

By Lemma 3.8, $(B_{-\rho}N)^{\alpha}$ and $(B_{-\rho}V)^{\hat{\beta}}$ are both compact. By passing to a subsequence, we may assume that $v_i \to v \in (B_{-\rho}N)^{\alpha}$ and $\gamma_i^{-1}\phi^{t_i}v_i \to w \in (B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta}$. Note that $\gamma_i\pi w \to \xi \in \partial X$. Since $d(\gamma_i w, \phi^{t_i}v_i) \to 0$, we have $\xi = \lim_i \pi \phi^{t_i}v_i \in (B_{-\rho}N)^+$.

We may assume that $\gamma_i^{-1}\pi v \to \eta \in \partial X$. Let $w_i = \gamma_i^{-1}\phi^{t_i}v_i \in (B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta}$. Then $d(\gamma_i^{-1}v, \phi^{-t_i}w_i) = d(\gamma_i^{-1}v, \gamma_i^{-1}v_i) \to 0$, and thus

$$d(\gamma_i^{-1}\pi v, \pi \phi^{-t_i} w_i) \to 0.$$

We then see that $\eta = \lim_{i} \pi \phi^{-t_i} w_i \in (B_{-\rho}V)^-$.

Now we have $\gamma_i \pi v \to \xi \in (B_{-\rho}N)^+$ and $\gamma_i^{-1}\pi v \to \eta \in (B_{-\rho}V)^-$. Now we apply a modified version of Theorem 4.1, with \mathbf{P}_{ρ} replaced by $(B_{-\rho}V)^-$, \mathbf{F}_{ρ} replaced by $(B_{-\rho}N)^+$, and \mathbf{F}_{θ} replaced by V^+ . The proof of [45, Theorem 3.9] should be modified accordingly. Indeed, we observe that [45, Lemma 3.10] is still true with \mathbf{F}_{θ} replaced by V^+ , since $\angle(n, c) \ge \pi$ for any $c \in V^+$ still holds.

So we have $\gamma_i V^+ \subset U$ for all *i* sufficiently large. A contradiction and the claim follows.

By the claim, there exists some $T_2 > 0$ such that for all $t \ge T_2$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma_{-\rho}(t, \alpha, \beta)$, we have $\gamma V^+ \subset U \subset N^+$.

Analogously, by reversing the roles of N^{α} and V^{β} , and the roles of γ and γ^{-1} , we can prove that $\gamma^{-1}N^{-} \subset V^{-}$. Thus $\gamma \in \Gamma^{*}$ and the proof of the lemma is completed.

5 Using scaling and mixing

In this section, we prove Theorem A. First we use the scaling and mixing properties of Knieper measure *m*, to give an asymptotic estimates of $\#\Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$ and $\#\Gamma(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$.

5.1 Intersection components

Lemma 5.1 We have $N \subset N^{\epsilon^2}$, $V \subset V^{\epsilon^2}$.

Proof Let $w \in N$. By Corollary 3.9, we have

$$|s(w)| = |b_{w^{-}}(\pi w, p)| = |b_{w^{-}}(\pi w_{0}, p)| \le |b_{w_{0}^{-}}(\pi w_{0}, p)| + \epsilon^{2} = \epsilon^{2}.$$

By definition $w \in N^{\epsilon^2}$ and hence $N \subset N^{\epsilon^2}$. $V \subset V^{\epsilon^2}$ can be proved analogously. \Box

Lemma 5.2 *For any* t > 0 *and* $\gamma \in \Gamma$ *, we have*

$$\{\gamma\in\Gamma:N^\epsilon\cap\phi^{-t}\gamma V\neq\emptyset\}\subset\{\gamma\in\Gamma:N^{\epsilon^2}\cap\phi^{-t}\gamma V^\epsilon\neq\emptyset\}.$$

Proof Let $\gamma \in \Gamma$ be such that $N^{\epsilon} \cap \phi^{-t}\gamma V \neq \emptyset$. If $v \in \phi^{t}\gamma^{-1}N^{\epsilon} \cap V$, then $w := \phi^{-t}\gamma v \in N^{\epsilon}$. So there exists $w' \in N^{\epsilon^{2}}$ such that $w = \phi^{s}w'$ where $|s| \leq \epsilon - \epsilon^{2}$. Then $\phi^{t+s}w' = \phi^{t}w = \gamma v$. So $\gamma^{-1}\phi^{t+s}w' = v \in V \subset V^{\epsilon^{2}}$ by Lemma 5.1. We have $\gamma^{-1}\phi^{t}w' \subset V^{|s|+\epsilon^{2}} \subset V^{\epsilon}$. So $N^{\epsilon^{2}} \cap \phi^{-t}\gamma V^{\epsilon} \neq \emptyset$ and the lemma follows. \Box

Lemma 5.3 Let $p \in X$, then given any a > 0, $\epsilon > 0$, there exists T > 0 such that for any $t \ge T$ and $v, w \in S_p X$, $d(\phi^t v, \phi^t w) \le \epsilon$ implies that $\angle (v, w) < a$.

Proof In nonpositive curvature, the lemma is a consequence of the comparison theorem.

For rank one manifolds without focal points, assume the contrary. Then there exist $t_n \to \infty$ and $v_n, w_n \in S_p X$ such that

$$d(\phi^{t_n}v_n, \phi^{t_n}w_n) \leq \epsilon \text{ and } \angle (v_n, w_n) \geq a.$$

By taking a subsequence, we can assume without loss of generality that $v_n \rightarrow v$, $w_n \rightarrow w$ for some $v, w \in S_p X$. Then $\angle (v, w) \ge a$. Take any t > 0. Choose *n* large enough such that $t_n > t$ and $d(\phi^t v, \phi^t w) \le d(\phi^t v_n, \phi^t w_n) + \epsilon$. By monotonicity, $d(\phi^t v_n, \phi^t w_n) \le d(\phi^{t_n} v_n, \phi^{t_n} w_n) \le \epsilon$. It follows that $d(\phi^t v, \phi^t w) \le 2\epsilon$ for any t > 0, which contradicts to the divergence property (see Definition 3.2).

Lemma 5.4 For any a > 0, there exists $T_1 > 0$ large enough such that for any $t \ge T_1$,

$$\{\gamma \in \Gamma : N^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} \neq \emptyset\}$$

$$\subset \{\gamma \in \Gamma : (B_{a}N)^{\alpha+\beta+\epsilon^{2}} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V \neq \emptyset\}.$$

Proof Let $\gamma \in \Gamma$ such that $N^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} \neq \emptyset$. Then there exists $v \in \phi^{t} N^{\alpha} \cap \gamma V^{\beta}$. So $\gamma^{-1}v \in V^{\beta}$ and there exists $w \in V$ such that $w^{-} = \gamma^{-1}v^{-}$. So $|s(w)| \leq \epsilon^{2}$ since $V \subset V^{\epsilon^{2}}$ by Lemma 5.1. Moreover, there exists $w' \in W^{u}(w)$ (hence s(w) = s(w')) and $\phi^{b}w' = \gamma^{-1}v$ for some $b \in \mathbb{R}$. It follows that $|b| \leq \beta + \epsilon^{2}$ and $d(w, w') \leq 4\epsilon$ by Lemma 3.8. Then $\gamma w' \in W^{u}(\gamma w)$ with $d(\gamma w, \gamma w') \leq 4\epsilon$, $s(\gamma w) = s(\gamma w')$ and $\phi^{b}\gamma w' = v$. It follows that $\gamma w' \in \phi^{t} N^{\alpha+\beta+\epsilon^{2}}$. By Lemma 5.3, there exists $T_1 > 0$ large enough such that for any $t \ge T_1$, then $d(\gamma w, \gamma w') \le 4\epsilon$ implies that $\gamma w \in \phi^{[0,\infty]}(B_a N)$. We have that $\phi^{-t}\gamma w \in (B_a N)^{\alpha+\beta+\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t}\gamma V$. The lemma follows.

5.2 Depth of intersection

Given $\xi \in \partial X$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma$, define $b_{\xi}^{\gamma} := b_{\xi}(\gamma p, p)$.

Lemma 5.5 Let $\xi, \eta \in N^-$, and $\gamma \in \Gamma(t, \alpha, \beta)$ with t > 0. Then $|b_{\xi}^{\gamma} - b_{\eta}^{\gamma}| < \epsilon^2$.

Proof Let $\gamma \in \Gamma(t, \alpha, \beta)$, so there exists $v \in N^{\alpha} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta}$. There is $q \in \pi V^{\beta}$ such that $\gamma q = \pi \phi^{t} v \in \pi H^{-1}(N^{-} \times N^{+} \times [0, \infty))$. Since $p, y \in \mathcal{F}$, we have $d(\gamma p, \gamma q) = d(p, q) \leq \text{diam}\mathcal{F} + 4\epsilon$ by Lemma 3.8. Thus by Corollary 3.9, $|b_{\xi}(\gamma p, p) - b_{\eta}(\gamma p, p)| < \epsilon^{2}$ for any $\xi, \eta \in N^{-}$.

Lemma 5.6 *Given any* $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \alpha, \beta)$ *and any* $t \in \mathbb{R}$ *, we have*

$$N^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} = \{ w \in E^{-1}(N^- \times \gamma V^+) : s(w) \in [-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2] \cap (b_{w^-}^{\gamma} - t + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta]) \}$$

where $t_0 = s(v_0)$.

Proof At first, we claim that $N^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} \subset E^{-1}(N^- \times \gamma V^+)$. Indeed, let $v \in N^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta}$. Since $v \in N^{\epsilon^2}$, $v^- \in N^-$. On the other hand, since $v \in \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta}$, we have $v^+ \in \gamma V^+$. This proves the claim.

Notice that as $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \alpha, \beta)$, one has $\gamma V^+ \subset N^+$ and $\gamma^{-1}N^- \subset V^-$. Let $w \in E^{-1}(N^- \times \gamma V^+) \subset E^{-1}(N^- \times N^+)$. By definition of N^{ϵ^2} , $w \in N^{\epsilon^2}$ if and only if $s(w) \in [-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2]$.

It remains to show that $w \in \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta}$ if and only if $s(w) \in (b_{w^{-}}^{\gamma} - t + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta])$. To see this, note that

$$\gamma V^{\beta} = \{ \gamma v : v \in E^{-1}(V^{-} \times V^{+}) \text{ and } b_{v^{-}}(\pi v, p) \in t_{0} + [-\beta, \beta] \}$$

= $\{ w \in E^{-1}(\gamma V^{-} \times \gamma V^{+}) : b_{w^{-}}(\pi w, \gamma p) \in t_{0} + [-\beta, \beta] \}.$

Since $s(\phi^t w) = s(w) + t$ and

$$b_{w^{-}}(\pi w, \gamma p) = b_{w^{-}}(\pi w, p) + b_{w^{-}}(p, \gamma p) = s(w) - b_{w^{-}}^{\gamma},$$

we know $\phi^t w \in \gamma V^{\beta}$ if and only if $s(w) - b_{w^-}^{\gamma} + t \in t_0 + [-\beta, \beta]$. The lemma follows.

The following lemma implies that the intersection components also have product structure.

Lemma 5.7 If $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$, then

$$N^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-(t+4\epsilon^2)} \gamma V^{\beta+8\epsilon^2} \supset H^{-1}(N^- \times \gamma V^+ \times [-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2]) := N^{\gamma}.$$

Proof Let $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$, then $N^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t} \gamma V^{\beta} \neq \emptyset$. By Lemma 5.6, there exists $\eta \in N^-$ such that

$$[-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2] \cap (b_{\eta}^{\gamma} - t + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta]) \neq \emptyset.$$

It follows that $[-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2] \subset (b_{\eta}^{\gamma} - t - 2\epsilon^2 + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta + 4\epsilon^2])$. Then by Lemma 5.5, for any $\xi \in N^-$ we have

$$[-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2] \cap (b_{\xi}^{\gamma} - t - 2\epsilon^2 + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta + 4\epsilon^2]) \neq \emptyset,$$

which in turn implies that

$$[-\epsilon^2, \epsilon^2] \subset (b_{\xi}^{\gamma} - t - 4\epsilon^2 + t_0 + [-\beta, \beta + 8\epsilon^2]).$$

We are done by Lemma 5.6.

5.3 Scaling and mixing calculation

We use the following notations in the asymptotic estimates.

$$\begin{split} f(t) &= e^{\pm C} g(t) \Leftrightarrow e^{-C} g(t) \leq f(t) \leq e^{C} g(t) \text{ for all } t \\ f(t) &\lesssim g(t) \Leftrightarrow \limsup_{t \to \infty} \frac{f(t)}{g(t)} \leq 1; \\ f(t) &\gtrsim g(t) \Leftrightarrow \liminf_{t \to \infty} \frac{f(t)}{g(t)} \geq 1; \\ f(t) &\sim g(t) \Leftrightarrow \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{f(t)}{g(t)} = 1; \\ f(t) &\sim e^{\pm C} g(t) \Leftrightarrow e^{-C} g(t) \lesssim f(t) \lesssim e^{C} g(t). \end{split}$$

Lemma 5.8 *If* $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$, *then*

$$\frac{m(N^{\gamma})}{m(V^{\beta})} = e^{\pm 26h\epsilon} e^{ht_0} e^{-ht} \frac{\epsilon^2 \mu_p(N^-)}{\beta \mu_p(V^-)}$$

where N^{γ} is from Lemma 5.7.

Proof The main work is to estimate $\beta_p(\xi, \gamma \eta)$ and $b_\eta(\gamma^{-1}p, p)$ for any $\xi \in N^-$ and $\eta \in V^+$.

Firstly, take q lying on the geodesic connecting ξ and $\gamma \eta$ such that $b_{\xi}(q, p) = 0$. Then

$$|\beta_p(\xi,\gamma\eta)| = |b_{\xi}(q,p) + b_{\gamma\eta}(q,p)| = |b_{\gamma\eta}(q,p)| \le d(q,p) < 4\epsilon$$
(5)

where we used Lemma 3.8 in the last inequality.

;

Secondly, since $\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$, there exist $v \in V^\beta$ and $w \in N^{\epsilon^2}$ such that $w = \phi^{-t}\gamma v$. Take q' lying on the geodesic connecting $\gamma^{-1}\xi$ and η such that $b_{\gamma^{-1}\xi}(q', p) = t_0$. Then $q' \in V^\beta$. Define q'' to be the unique point in $\pi H^{-1}(N^- \times N^+ \times \{0\}) \cap c_{\xi,\gamma\eta}$. Then using Lemma 3.8,

$$d(q'', \gamma q') \le d(q'', \pi w) + d(\pi w, \pi \phi^t w) + d(\gamma \pi v, \gamma q') \le t + 8\epsilon$$

$$d(q'', \gamma q') \ge d(\pi w, \pi \phi^t w) - d(q'', \pi w) - d(\gamma \pi v, \gamma q') \ge t - 8\epsilon$$

Noticing that $q'', \gamma q'$ lie on the geodesic $c_{\xi,\gamma\eta}$, we have

$$b_{\eta}(\gamma^{-1}p, p) = b_{\gamma\eta}(p, \gamma p) = b_{\gamma\eta}(p, \gamma q') + b_{\gamma\eta}(\gamma q', \gamma p)$$

$$\leq b_{\gamma\eta}(q'', \gamma q') + d(q'', p) + b_{\eta}(q', p) \leq t + 12\epsilon + b_{\eta}(q', p)$$

and

$$b_{\eta}(\gamma^{-1}p, p) = b_{\gamma\eta}(p, \gamma p) = b_{\gamma\eta}(p, \gamma q') + b_{\gamma\eta}(\gamma q', \gamma p)$$

$$\geq b_{\gamma\eta}(q'', \gamma q') - d(q'', p) + b_{\eta}(q', p) \geq t - 12\epsilon + b_{\eta}(q', p).$$

Thus we have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{m(N^{\gamma})}{m(V^{\beta})} &= \frac{2\epsilon^{2}}{2\beta} \frac{\int_{N^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{h\beta_{p}(\xi,\gamma\eta)} d\mu_{p}(\xi) d\mu_{\gamma^{-1}p}(\eta)}{\int_{V^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{-h\beta_{p}(\xi',\eta')} d\mu_{p}(\xi') d\mu_{p}(\eta')} \\ &= \frac{\epsilon^{2}}{\beta} e^{\pm 4h\epsilon} \frac{\int_{N^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{-hb_{\eta}(\gamma^{-1}p,p)} d\mu_{p}(\xi) d\mu_{p}(\eta)}{\int_{V^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{h\beta_{p}(\xi',\eta')} d\mu_{p}(\xi') d\mu_{p}(\eta')} \\ &= \frac{\epsilon^{2}}{\beta} e^{\pm 16h\epsilon} e^{-ht} \frac{\int_{N^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{-hb_{\eta}(q',p)} d\mu_{p}(\xi) d\mu_{p}(\eta)}{\int_{V^{-}} \int_{V^{+}} e^{\pm 8h\epsilon} e^{-h(b_{\xi'}(q',p)+b_{\eta'}(q',p))} d\mu_{p}(\xi') d\mu_{p}(\eta')} \\ &= \frac{\epsilon^{2}}{\beta} e^{\pm 24h\epsilon} e^{-ht} e^{\pm 2h\epsilon^{2}} e^{ht_{0}} \frac{\mu_{p}(N^{-})}{\mu_{p}(V^{-})} \\ &= e^{\pm 26h\epsilon} e^{ht_{0}} e^{-ht} \frac{\epsilon^{2} \mu_{p}(N^{-})}{\beta \mu_{p}(V^{-})}. \end{aligned}$$

where in the third equality we used the fact that $c_{\xi'\eta'}$ passes through a point in V^{β} , within a distance 4ϵ from q', and in the fourth equality we used Corollary 3.9 and $b_{\gamma^{-1}\xi}(q', p) = t_0$.

Finally, we combine scaling and mixing properties of Knieper measure to obtain the following asymptotic estimates.

Proposition 5.9 We have

$$e^{-30h\epsilon} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma^*(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)e^{ht_0}}{\mu_p(V^-)\mu_p(N^+)e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta} \lesssim e^{30h\epsilon} \left(1+\frac{8\epsilon^2}{\beta}\right),$$

🖉 Springer

$$e^{-30h\epsilon} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)e^{ht_0}}{\mu_p(V^-)\mu_p(N^+)e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta} \lesssim e^{30h\epsilon} \left(1+\frac{8\epsilon^2}{\beta}\right).$$

Proof By Lemmas 4.2 and 5.7, for any $0 < \rho < \theta$ and *t* large enough, we have

$$(B_{-\rho}\underline{N})^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-t}(B_{-\rho}\underline{V})^{\beta} \subset \bigcup_{\gamma \in \Gamma^*(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)} \underline{N}^{\gamma} \subset \underline{N}^{\epsilon^2} \cap \phi^{-(t+4\epsilon^2)}\underline{V}^{\beta+8\epsilon^2}.$$

By Lemma 5.8,

$$\frac{m(N^{\gamma})}{m(V^{\beta})} = e^{\pm 26h\epsilon} e^{ht_0} e^{-ht} \frac{\epsilon^2 \mu_p(N^-)}{\beta \mu_p(V^-)}.$$

Estimating similarly to (5),

$$m(N^{\epsilon^2}) = 2\epsilon^2 \int_{N^-} \int_{N^+} e^{h\beta_p(\xi,\eta)} d\mu_p(\xi) d\mu_p(\eta) = 2\epsilon^2 e^{\pm 4h\epsilon} \mu_p(N^-) \mu_p(N^+).$$
(6)

Thus we have

$$e^{-26h\epsilon}\underline{m}((B_{-\rho}\underline{N})^{\epsilon^{2}} \cap \phi^{-t}(B_{-\rho}\underline{V})^{\beta}) \leq \#\Gamma^{*}(t,\epsilon^{2},\beta)e^{ht_{0}}e^{-ht}\frac{\epsilon^{2}\mu_{p}(N^{-})}{\beta\mu_{p}(V^{-})}\underline{m}(\underline{V}^{\beta})$$
$$\leq e^{26h\epsilon}\underline{m}(\underline{N}^{\epsilon^{2}} \cap \phi^{-(t+4\epsilon^{2})}\underline{V}^{\beta+8\epsilon^{2}}).$$

Dividing by $\underline{m}(\underline{N}^{\epsilon^2})\underline{m}(\underline{V}^{\beta})$ and using mixing of \underline{m} , we get

$$e^{-26h\epsilon} \frac{m((B_{-\rho}N)^{\epsilon^2})m((B_{-\rho}V)^{\beta})}{m(N^{\epsilon^2})m(V^{\beta})} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma^*(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)e^{ht_0}}{e^{ht}m(N^{\epsilon^2})} \frac{\epsilon^2\mu_p(N^{-})}{\beta\mu_p(V^{-})}$$
$$\lesssim e^{26h\epsilon} \frac{m(V^{\beta+8\epsilon^2})}{m(V^{\beta})}.$$

By (4), letting $\rho \rightarrow 0$, we obtain

$$e^{-26h\epsilon} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma^*(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)e^{ht_0}}{e^{ht}m(N^{\epsilon^2})} \frac{\epsilon^2\mu_p(N^-)}{\beta\mu_p(V^-)} \lesssim e^{26h\epsilon} \left(1 + \frac{8\epsilon^2}{\beta}\right).$$

Thus by (6)

$$e^{-30h\epsilon} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma^*(t,\epsilon^2,\beta)e^{ht_0}}{\mu_p(V^-)\mu_p(N^+)e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta} \lesssim e^{30h\epsilon} \left(1+\frac{8\epsilon^2}{\beta}\right).$$
(7)

Deringer

To prove the second equation, we consider $\rho > 0$. Then by Lemma 4.2, $\Gamma^*(t, \epsilon^2, \beta) \subset \Gamma(t, \epsilon^2, \beta) \subset \Gamma^*_{\rho}(t, \epsilon^2, \beta)$. By (7),

$$e^{-30h\epsilon} \lesssim \frac{\#\Gamma^{*}(t,\epsilon^{2},\beta)e^{ht_{0}}}{\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta} \leq \frac{\#\Gamma(t,\epsilon^{2},\beta)e^{ht_{0}}}{\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta}$$
$$\leq \frac{\#\Gamma^{*}_{\rho}(t,\epsilon^{2},\beta)e^{ht_{0}}}{\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})e^{ht}}\frac{1}{2\beta}$$
$$\lesssim e^{30h\epsilon}(1+\frac{8\epsilon^{2}}{\beta})\frac{\mu_{p}((B_{\rho}V)^{-})\mu_{p}((B_{\rho}N)^{+})}{\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})}.$$

Letting $\rho \searrow 0$ and by (4), we get the second equation in the proposition.

5.4 Integration

Let $V \subset S_y X$, $N \subset S_x X$ be as above, and $0 \le a < b$. Let $n(a, b, V, N^0)$ denote the number of connected components at which $\phi^{[-b,-a]} \underline{V}$ intersects \underline{N}^0 . $n_t(V^\beta, N^\alpha)$ (resp. $n_t(V, N^\alpha)$) denotes the number of connected components at which $\phi^{-t} \underline{V}^\beta$ (resp. $\phi^{-t} \underline{V}$) intersects \underline{N}^α .

Lemma 5.10 We have

$$n_t(V, N^{\epsilon}) \lesssim e^{-ht_0} \mu_p(V^-) \mu_p(N^+) e^{ht} 2\epsilon (1+8\epsilon) e^{30h\epsilon}$$

Proof Setting $\alpha = \epsilon^2$ in Lemma 5.2,

$$n_t(V, N^{\epsilon}) \le n_t(V^{\epsilon}, N^{\epsilon^2}).$$

Setting $\beta = \epsilon$ in Proposition 5.9,

$$n_t(V^{\epsilon}, N^{\epsilon^2}) = \#\Gamma(t, \epsilon^2, \epsilon) \lesssim e^{-ht_0} \mu_p(V^-) \mu_p(N^+) e^{ht} 2\epsilon (1+8\epsilon) e^{30h\epsilon}.$$

Lemma 5.11 We have

$$n_t(V, N^{\epsilon}) \gtrsim e^{-ht_0} \mu_p(V^-) \mu_p(N^+) e^{ht} 2\epsilon (1 - 2\epsilon) e^{-30h\epsilon}.$$

Proof Setting $\alpha = \epsilon^2$, $\beta = \epsilon - 2\epsilon^2$ in Lemma 5.4, for any a > 0, we have

$$n_t(V, N^{\epsilon}) \ge n_t(V^{\epsilon - 2\epsilon^2}, (B_{-a}N)^{\epsilon^2})$$

for any $t \ge T_1$ where T_1 is provided by Lemma 5.4. Setting $\beta = \epsilon - 2\epsilon^2$ in Lemma 5.9,

$$n_t(V^{\epsilon-2\epsilon^2}, (B_{-a}N)^{\epsilon^2}) \gtrsim e^{-ht_0}\mu_p(V^-)\mu_p((B_{-a}N)^+)e^{ht}2\epsilon(1-2\epsilon)e^{-30h\epsilon}.$$

Letting $a \rightarrow 0$, by (4) we obtain the conclusion of the lemma.

Proposition 5.12 *There exists* Q > 0 *such that*

$$e^{-2Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_0}\mu_p(V^{-})\mu_p(N^{+})\frac{1}{h}e^{ht} \lesssim n(0, t, V, N^0)$$

\$\lesssim e^{2Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_0}\mu_p(V^{-})\mu_p(N^{+})\frac{1}{h}e^{ht}.\$\$

Proof It is clear that for any b > 0,

$$n(0, t, V, N^0) \sim n(b, t, V, N^0).$$
 (8)

By Lemmas 5.10 and 5.11, we can choose *b* large enough such that

$$n(t-\epsilon, t+\epsilon, V, N^0) = n_t(V, N^\epsilon) = e^{\pm Q\epsilon} e^{-ht_0} \mu_p(V^-) \mu_p(N^+) e^{ht} 2\epsilon$$

for some Q > 2h large enough and for all $t \ge b$. Let $t_k = b + \epsilon + 2k\epsilon$, then

$$\begin{split} n(b,t,V,N^{0}) &\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\left[\frac{t-b}{2\epsilon}\right]+1} n(t_{k}-\epsilon,t_{k}+\epsilon,V,N^{0}) \\ &\leq e^{Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_{0}}\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})\sum_{k=0}^{\left[\frac{t-b}{2\epsilon}\right]+1} 2\epsilon e^{ht_{k}} \\ &\leq e^{Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_{0}}\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})\int_{b-\epsilon}^{t+2\epsilon}e^{hs}ds \\ &= e^{Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_{0}}\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})\frac{1}{h}(e^{h(t+2\epsilon)}-e^{h(b-\epsilon)}) \\ &\leq e^{2Q\epsilon}e^{-ht_{0}}\mu_{p}(V^{-})\mu_{p}(N^{+})\frac{1}{h}e^{ht} \end{split}$$

and for 0 < r < 1

$$n(b, t, V, N^{0}) \geq \sum_{k=0}^{\left[\frac{t-b}{2\epsilon}\right]-1} n(t_{k} - r\epsilon, t_{k} + r\epsilon, V, N^{0})$$

$$\geq e^{-Qr\epsilon} e^{-ht_{0}} \mu_{p}(V^{-}) \mu_{p}(N^{+}) \sum_{k=0}^{\left[\frac{t-b}{2\epsilon}\right]-1} 2r\epsilon e^{ht_{k}}$$

$$\geq e^{-Qr\epsilon} e^{-ht_{0}} \mu_{p}(V^{-}) \mu_{p}(N^{+}) \int_{b+\epsilon}^{t-2\epsilon} re^{hs} ds$$

Deringer

Denote by

for some C >

$$a(0,t,x,y,\cup_{j=n+1}^\infty N_j):=\#\{\gamma\in\Gamma:\gamma y\in\pi\phi^{[0,t]}\cup_{j=n+1}^\infty N_j\},$$

 $a_{t}^{1}(x, y) \leq \sum_{i=1}^{[t/\epsilon]+1} C' e^{h't_{i}} = \frac{C'}{\epsilon} \sum_{i=1}^{[t/\epsilon]+1} \epsilon e^{h't_{i}} \leq \frac{C'}{\epsilon} \int_{0}^{t+\epsilon} e^{h's} ds \leq C e^{h't}$

🖄 Springer

$$\geq e^{-\mathcal{Q}r\epsilon}e^{-ht_0}\mu_p(V^-)\mu_p(N^+)\frac{r}{h}(e^{h(t-2\epsilon)}-e^{h(b+\epsilon)}).$$

Letting $r \to 1$, we get

$$\begin{split} n(b, t, V, N^{0}) &\geq e^{-Q\epsilon} e^{-ht_{0}} \mu_{p}(V^{-}) \mu_{p}(N^{+}) \frac{1}{h} (e^{h(t-2\epsilon)} - e^{h(b+\epsilon)}) \\ &\gtrsim e^{-2Q\epsilon} e^{-ht_{0}} \mu_{p}(V^{-}) \mu_{p}(N^{+}) \frac{1}{h} e^{ht}. \end{split}$$

The proposition then follows from (8).

5.5 Summing over the regular partition-cover

Denote

$$a_t(x, y) := \#\{\gamma \in \Gamma : \gamma y \in B(x, t)\}$$

and

$$a_t^1(x, y) := \#\{\gamma \in \Gamma : \gamma y \in B(x, t), \text{ and } c_{x, \gamma y} \text{ is singular}\}.$$

It is easy to see that $b_t(x) = \int_{\mathcal{F}} a_t(x, y) d\text{Vol}(y)$. In the following, we give an asymptotic estimates of $a_t(x, y)$.

Lemma 5.13 There exist C > 0 and 0 < h' < h, such that for any $x, y \in \mathcal{F}$,

$$a_t^1(x, y) \le C e^{h't}.$$

Proof Given any $\epsilon < injM/5$ and t > 0, let $\gamma_1 \neq \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$ be such that $\gamma_1 y, \gamma_2 y \in B(x, t) \setminus B(x, t - \epsilon)$, and both $c_{x,\gamma_1 y}$ and $c_{x,\gamma_2 y}$ are singular. Then it is easy to see that $\dot{c}_{x,\gamma_1 y}$ and $\dot{c}_{x,\gamma_2 y}$ are (t, ϵ) -separated. By a result of Knieper [27, Theorem 1.1], the topological entropy of the singular set $h_{top}(Sing)$ is strictly smaller than h. It follows that the number of $\gamma \in \Gamma$ as above is less than $C_1 e^{h't}$ for some $C_1 > 0$ and $h_{top}(Sing) < h' < h$.

Let $t_i = i\epsilon$, then

2338

and similarly,

$$a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{i=m+1}^{\infty} V_i) := \#\{\gamma \in \Gamma : \gamma^{-1}x \in \pi\phi^{[-t,0]} \cup_{i=m+1}^{\infty} V_i\}.$$

Lemma 5.14 There exists C > 0 such that

$$\limsup_{t \to \infty} e^{-ht} a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j) \le C \cdot \mu_p((\bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+).$$

and

$$\limsup_{t\to\infty} e^{-ht} a(0,t,x,y,\cup_{i=m+1}^{\infty} V_i) \le C \cdot \mu_p((\cup_{i=m+1}^{\infty} V_i)^-).$$

Proof We start to estimate from above the spherical volume of $\pi \phi^t \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j$ which is a subset of the sphere S(x, t) of radius *t* around *x*.

Let x_1, \ldots, x_k be a maximal ρ -separated subset of $\pi \phi^t \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j$, where $\rho \ge R$ from Shadowing Lemma 3.6. Then $B(x_i, \rho/2), i = 1, 2, \ldots, k$ are disjoint. By Lemma 5.3, for any a > 0 there exists $T_3 > 0$ such that if $t \ge T_3$, then $f_x B(x_i, \rho/2) \subset (B_a \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+$. By Shadowing Lemma 3.6 and the fact that p = x, we know $\mu_p(f_x B(x_i, \rho/2)) \ge b^{-1}e^{-ht}$ and hence

$$k \le be^{ht} \mu_p((B_a \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+).$$

From the uniformity of the geometry, there exists l > 0 such that $Vol(B(x_i, \rho) \cap S(x, t)) \le l$ for each $1 \le i \le k$. So

$$\operatorname{Vol}\pi\phi^{t}\cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty}N_{j}\leq lk\leq lbe^{ht}\mu_{p}((B_{a}\cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty}N_{j})^{+}).$$

Then there exists C_1 , $C_2 > 0$ such that

$$\operatorname{Vol}\pi\phi^{[0,t]} \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j \le C_1 + \int_{T_3}^t \operatorname{Vol}\phi^s \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j ds \\ \le C_1 + C_2 e^{ht} \mu_p ((B_a \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+).$$
(9)

Note that C_2 is independent of T_3 and a.

Now since each $\gamma \mathcal{F}$ has equal finite diameter and volume, there exists $T_4 > 0$ such that

$$a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j) \le C_3 + C_4 \operatorname{Vol} \pi \phi^{[T_4, t]} B_a \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j \le C_5 + C_6 e^{ht} \mu_p ((B_{2a} \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+)$$
(10)

where we used (9) in the last inequality. Note that C_6 is independent of a. Thus

$$\limsup_{t \to \infty} e^{-ht} a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j) \le C_6 \cdot \mu_p((B_{2a} \cup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+).$$

Deringer

As a > 0 could be arbitrarily small and C_6 is independent of a, we get the first inequality in the lemma.

The second inequality can be proved analogously with minor modification: When applying Shadowing Lemma 3.6, we transfer from μ_p to μ_y by

$$\frac{d\mu_y}{d\mu_p}(\xi) = e^{-hb_{\xi}(y,p)} \le e^{hd(y,p)} \le e^{h\text{diam}\mathcal{F}}$$

for any $\xi \in \partial X$.

Proof of Theorem A Since the diameter of each flow box is no more than 4ϵ , we have

$$n(0, t, \cup V_i, \cup (N_j)^0) \le a_{t+4\epsilon}(x, y)$$

$$(11)$$

and

$$a_{t-4\epsilon}(x, y) \le a_{t-4\epsilon}^{1}(x, y) + a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j) + a(0, t, x, y, \bigcup_{i=m+1}^{\infty} V_i) + n(0, t, \bigcup_{i=1}^{m} V_i, \bigcup_{j=1}^{n} (N_j)^0).$$
(12)

For each V_i , denote by $t_0^i := b_{v_i^-}(\pi v_i, p)$ where $v_i \in V_i$. Recall that in Sect. 4 we suppressed *i* and write $t_0 = t_0^i$, since only one V_i is considered there. By Proposition 5.12, for any $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\begin{split} & \liminf_{t \to \infty} e^{-ht} n(0, t, \cup V_i, \cup (N_j)^0) \\ & \geq \liminf_{t \to \infty} e^{-ht} \sum_{i=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^n n(0, t, V_i, (N_j)^0) \\ & \geq \sum_{i=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^n e^{-2Q\epsilon} e^{-hb_{v_i}^{-}(\pi v_i, p)} \mu_p((V_i)^-) \mu_p((N_j)^+) \frac{1}{h}. \end{split}$$

Note that $v \mapsto b_{v^-}(\pi v, p)$ is a continuous function by Lemma 3.3. So if we choose a sequence of finer and finer regular partition-covers, and let $m, n \to \infty$ on the right hand,

$$\liminf_{t \to \infty} e^{-ht} n(0, t, \cup V_i, \cup (N_j)^0)$$

$$\geq e^{-2Q\epsilon} \frac{1}{h} \int_{S_x M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_y M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, p)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w).$$

Then by (11) we have

$$a_{t+4\epsilon}(x, y) \gtrsim e^{-2Q\epsilon} \frac{1}{h} e^{ht} \int_{S_x M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_y M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, p)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w).$$

Replacing t by $t - 4\epsilon$, we have

$$a_t(x, y) \gtrsim e^{-2Q\epsilon} e^{-4\epsilon} \frac{1}{h} e^{ht} \int_{S_x M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_y M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, p)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w).$$
(13)

On the other hand, by Proposition 5.12 and Corollary 3.9, for any $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$e^{2Q\epsilon} \frac{1}{h} \int_{S_x M \cap \text{Reg}} \int_{S_y M \cap \text{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, p)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w)$$

$$\geq \sum_{i=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^n e^{2Q\epsilon} e^{-h(t_0^i + \epsilon^2 + 4\epsilon)} \mu_p((V_i)^-) \mu_p((N_j)^+) \frac{1}{h}$$

$$\geq \limsup_{t \to \infty} \sum_{i=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^n n(0, t, V_i, (N_j)^0) e^{-ht} e^{-h(\epsilon^2 + 4\epsilon)}.$$
(14)

Combining with (12) and Lemmas 5.13, 5.14, one has

$$\begin{aligned} a_{t-4\epsilon}(x,y) &\lesssim Ce^{h'(t-4\epsilon)} \\ &+ Ce^{h(t-4\epsilon)} \cdot \mu_p((\bigcup_{j=n+1}^{\infty} N_j)^+) + Ce^{h(t-4\epsilon)} \cdot \mu_p((\bigcup_{j=m+1}^{\infty} V_i)^+) \\ &+ e^{2Q\epsilon}e^{h(\epsilon^2+4\epsilon)} \frac{1}{h}e^{ht} \int_{S_x M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_y M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v,p)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w). \end{aligned}$$

Letting $m, n \to \infty$ and replacing $t - 4\epsilon$ by t, we have

$$a_{t}(x, y) \lesssim e^{2Q\epsilon} e^{h(\epsilon^{2}+4\epsilon)+4\epsilon} \frac{1}{h} e^{ht} \int_{S_{x}M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_{y}M \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v}-(\pi v, p)} d\tilde{\mu}_{y}(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(w).$$

$$(15)$$

Letting $\epsilon \to 0$ in (13) and (15) and recalling that p = x, we get

$$a_t(x, y) \sim \frac{1}{h} e^{ht} \cdot c(x, y)$$

where

$$c(x, y) := \int_{S_x X \cap \operatorname{Reg}} \int_{S_y X \cap \operatorname{Reg}} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, x)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w).$$

By Lemma 3.10, in fact we have

$$c(x, y) = \int_{S_x X} \int_{S_y X} e^{-hb_{v^-}(\pi v, x)} d\tilde{\mu}_y(-v) d\tilde{\mu}_x(w).$$

Deringer

It follows that $b_t(x) = \int_{\mathcal{F}} a_t(x, y) d\operatorname{Vol}(y) \sim \frac{1}{h} e^{ht} \int_{\mathcal{F}} c(x, y) d\operatorname{Vol}(y)$ by the dominated convergence Theorem. Indeed, by (12), Lemma 5.13, (10) and (14),

$$e^{-ht}a_t(x, y) \le B_1 + B_2c(x, y)$$

where the right hand side is integrable.

Define $c(x) := \int_{\mathcal{F}} c(x, y) d\operatorname{Vol}(y)$, we get $b_t(x) \sim c(x) \frac{e^{ht}}{h}$. Obviously, $c(\gamma x) = c(x)$ for any $\gamma \in \Gamma$. So *c* descends to a function from *M* to \mathbb{R} , which still denoted by *c*.

It remains to prove the continuity of *c*. Let $y_n \to x \in X$. For any $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $d(x, y_n) < \epsilon$. Then

$$b_{t-\epsilon}(x) \le b_t(y_n) \le b_{t+\epsilon}(x).$$

We have

$$c(y_n) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{b_t(y_n)}{e^{ht}/h} \le \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{b_{t+\epsilon}(x)}{e^{ht}/h} = c(x)e^{h\epsilon}$$

and

$$c(y_n) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{b_t(y_n)}{e^{ht}/h} \ge \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{b_{t-\epsilon}(x)}{e^{ht}/h} = c(x)e^{-h\epsilon}.$$

Thus $\lim_{n\to\infty} c(y_n) = c(x)$ and *c* is continuous.

6 Properties of the Margulis function

We prove Theorem B in this section. Let M be a rank one closed C^{∞} Riemannian manifold without focal points, X the universal cover of M. Firstly, we give an equivalent definition for the Patterson–Sullivan measure via the Margulis function.

Recall that $f_x : S_x X \to \partial X$, $f_x(v) = v^+$. Similarly, we define the canonical projection $f_x^R : S(x, R) \to \partial X$ by $f_x^R(y) = v_y^+$ where v_y is the unit normal vector of the sphere S(x, R) at y. For any continuous function $\varphi : \partial X \to \mathbb{R}$, define a measure on ∂X by

$$\nu_x^R(\varphi) := \frac{1}{e^{hR}} \int_{S(x,R)} \varphi \circ f_x^R(y) d\operatorname{Vol}(y).$$

By Theorem A or (3), $\nu_x^R(\partial X)$ is uniformly bounded from above and below, and hence there exist limit measures of ν_x^R when $R \to \infty$. Take any limit measure ν_x . By Theorem A or (3), we see that

$$\nu_x(\partial X) = \lim_{R \to \infty} \frac{s_R(x)}{e^{hR}} = c(x).$$

Moreover, by definition one can check that

(1) For any $p, q \in X$ and ν_p -a.e. $\xi \in \partial X$,

$$\frac{d\nu_q}{d\nu_p}(\xi) = e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(q,p)}.$$

(2) $\{\nu_p\}_{p \in X}$ is Γ -equivariant, i.e., for every Borel set $A \subset \partial X$ and for any $\gamma \in \Gamma$, we have

$$\nu_{\gamma p}(\gamma A) = \nu_p(A).$$

(2) is obvious. Let us prove (1). Let $\rho > 0$ be arbitrarily small. Take a small compact neighborhood U_{ξ} of ξ in ∂X such that $|b_{\xi}(q, p) - b_{\xi'}(q, p)| < \rho$ for any $\xi' \in U_{\xi}$. Let R > 0 be large enough such that

- (1) $\left|\frac{\operatorname{Vol}(A_R)}{e^{hR}} \nu_p(U_{\xi})\right| < \rho$ where $A_R = (f_p^R)^{-1} U_{\xi};$
- (2) $|d(q, c_{p,\xi'}(R)) R b_{\xi'}(q, p)| < \rho$ for any $\xi' \in U_{\xi}$.

Now we divide U_{ξ} into finitely many sufficiently small compact subsets $U_{\xi}^{i} \subset U_{\xi}$, i = 1, ..., k such that the following holds. By enlarging *R* if necessary,

$$\left|\frac{\operatorname{Vol}(\bar{A}_R^i)}{\operatorname{Vol}(A_R^i)} - 1\right| < \rho$$

where $A_{R}^{i} = (f_{p}^{R})^{-1}U_{\xi}^{i}, \bar{A}_{R}^{i} = (f_{q}^{d(q,c_{p,\xi_{i}}(R))})^{-1}U_{\xi}^{i} \text{ and } \xi_{i} \in U_{\xi}^{i}.$ Then

$$\begin{aligned} v_q(U_{\xi}) &= \sum_{i=1}^k v_q(U_{\xi}^i) \le \sum_{i=1}^k v_q^{d(q,c_{p,\xi_i}(R))}(U_{\xi}^i) + \rho \\ &\le \sum_{i=1}^k \frac{1}{e^{h(R+b_{\xi_i}(q,p)-\rho)}} \operatorname{Vol}(\bar{A}_R^i) + \rho \\ &\le \frac{1+\rho}{e^{h(R+b_{\xi}(q,p)-2\rho)}} \sum_{i=1}^k \operatorname{Vol}(A_R^i) + \rho \\ &\le \frac{1+\rho}{e^{h(b_{\xi}(q,p)-2\rho)}} v_p^R(U_{\xi}) + \rho \\ &\le \frac{1+\rho}{e^{h(b_{\xi}(q,p)-2\rho)}} (v_p(U_{\xi}) + \rho) + \rho. \end{aligned}$$

As U_{ξ} shrinks to $\{\xi\}$, $\rho > 0$ could be arbitrarily small. So $\frac{dv_q}{dv_p}(\xi) \le e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(q,p)}$. By symmetry, we get $\frac{dv_q}{dv_p}(\xi) = e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(q,p)}$.

It follows that $\{v_x\}_{x \in X}$ is an *h*-dimensional Busemann density. By [34, Theorem B], there exists exactly one Busemann density up to a scalar constant, which is realized by

the Patterson–Sullivan measure. Thus $\{v_x\}_{x \in X}$ coincide with $\{\mu_x\}_{x \in X}$ up to a scalar constant.

Proof of Theorem B Recall that $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measure. By the above discussion, particularly $v_x(\partial X) = c(x)$ and $\frac{dv_y}{dv_x}(\xi) = e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)}$, we have

$$\frac{d\bar{\mu}_y}{d\bar{\mu}_x}(\xi) = \frac{c(x)}{c(y)}e^{-h\cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)}.$$

Then $c(y) = c(x) \int_{\partial X} e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)} d\bar{\mu}_x(\xi).$

Recall that $y \mapsto b_{\xi}(y, x)$ is C^2 [18, Theorem 2] (see also [31, Section 2.3]), and moreover both $\nabla_y b_{\xi}(y, x)$ and $\Delta_y b_{\xi}(y, x) = tr U(y, \xi)$ depend continuously on ξ . It follows that c is C^1 .

If *c* is constant, then $\int_{\partial X} e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)} d\bar{\mu}_x(\xi) \equiv 1$. Taking Laplacian with respect to *y* on both sides, we have

$$\int_{\partial X} h(h - tr U(y, \xi)) e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y, x)} d\bar{\mu}_{x}(\xi) \equiv 0.$$

It follows that

$$h = \frac{\int_{\partial X} tr U(y,\xi) e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)} d\bar{\mu}_x(\xi)}{\int_{\partial X} e^{-h \cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)} d\bar{\mu}_x(\xi)} = \int_{\partial X} tr U(y,\xi) d\bar{\mu}_y(\xi)$$

for any $y \in X$.

7 Rigidity in dimension two

7.1 Unique ergodicity of horocycle flow

Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian surface without focal points in this section. A horocyclic flow is a continuous flow h_s on *SM* whose orbits are horocycles, i.e., for $v \in SM$, $\{h_s v : s \in \mathbb{R}\} = W^s(v)$, where $W^s(v)$ is the strong stable horocycle manifold of v in *SM*.

Clotet [13] proved recently the unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow on a compact surface of genus at least 2 without conjugate points and with continuous Green bundle, see also [12] for the case of nonpositive curvature. We can focus on surfaces without focal points which will be used in our arguments later.

If *M* has constant negative curvature, Furstenberg [19] proved the unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow, which is extended to compact surfaces of variable negative curvature by Marcus [35]. To apply Marcus's method to surfaces without focal points, we need to define the horocycle flow using the so-called *Margulis parametrization*. Gelfert–Ruggiero [21] defined a quotient map $\chi : SM \rightarrow Z$ by an equivalence relation "collapsing" each flat strip to a single curve, which semiconjugates the geodesic flow on *SM* and a continuous flow on *Z*. They show that *Z* is a topological 3-manifold,

and that the quotient flow is expansive, topologically mixing and has local product structure. In [13], the horocycle flow with Margulis parametrization h_s^M is defined on Z. Using Coudène's theorem [14], it showed in [13, Proposition 4.2] that the horocycle flow h_s^M on Z is uniquely ergodic, and the unique invariant measure is χ_*m , the projection of Knieper measure *m* onto Z.

There is another natural parametrization of the horocycle flow on SM given by arc length of the horocycles, which clearly is well defined everywhere. It is called the *Lebesgue parametrization* and the Lebesgue horocycle flow is denoted by h_s^L . By constructing complete transversals to respective flows, it is showed in [13, Theorem 5.8] that there is a bijection between finite Borel measures invariant under h_s^M on Z and h_s^L on SM respectively.

By the above discussion, h_s^L is also uniquely ergodic [13, Theorem 5.10]. We denote by w^s the unique probability measure invariant under the *stable* horocycle flow h_s^L .

In [13], the subset of generalized rank one vectors is defined as

$$R_1 := \{v \in SX : G^u(v) \neq G^s(v)\}$$

where G^s and G^u are Green bundles. Clearly R_1 is nonempty and open. Let $v \in R_1$, $W^{wu}(v) := \{w \in SX : w^- = v^-\}$ the weak unstable manifold of $v \in SX$, and $W^u(v) := \{w \in W^{wu}(v) : b_{v^-}(\pi w, \pi v) = 0\}$ the strong unstable horocycle manifold of v. Put $W^{ws}(v) := -W^{wu}(-v)$ and $W^s(v) := -W^u(-v)$. Then $W^{wu}(v)$ contains a relatively compact neighborhood T of v in R_1 , such that prT is a complete transversal to the (stable) horocycle flow h_s^L in the sense of [13, Definition 5.5]. So locally for a subset E in a neighborhood of v,

$$w^{s}(E) = \int_{W^{wu}(v)} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{1}_{E}(h_{s}^{L}(u)) ds d\mu_{W^{wu}(v)}(u)$$

where 1_E is the characteristic function of E, and $\mu_{W^{wu}(v)}$ is some Borel measure on $T \subset W^{wu}(v)$ which is in fact independent of the parametrization of the horocycle flow. Note that χ is a homeomorphism in a neighborhood of $v \in R_1$.

On the other hand, the unique invariant measure for h_s^M on Z is the projection of Knieper measure m, which can be expressed as

$$m(E) = \int_{\partial X} \int_{\partial X} \int_{\mathbb{R}} 1_E(\xi, \eta, t) e^{h \cdot \beta_x(\xi, \eta)} dt d\mu_x(\xi) d\mu_x(\eta)$$

since E contains no flat strips. Consider the canonical projection

$$P = P_v : W^u(v) \to \partial X, \quad P(w) = w^+,$$

then

$$\mu_{W^{wu}(v)}(A) = \int \int_{\mathbb{R}} 1_A(\phi^t u) dt d\mu_{W^u(v)}(u)$$

🖄 Springer

where $\mu_{W^u(v)}(B) := \int_{\partial X} 1_B(P_v^{-1}\eta) e^{-hb_\eta(\pi v, x)} d\mu_x(\eta)$ and A, B are in a neighborhood of $v \in R_1$.

Thus w^s is locally equivalent to the measure $ds \times dt \times d\mu_{W^u}$. If we disintegrate w^s along W^u foliation, the factor measure on a section $W^{ws}(v)$ is equivalent to dsdt, i.e., the Lebesgue measure Vol, and the conditional measures on the fiber $W^u(v)$ is equivalent to $P_v^{-1}\mu_x$.

7.2 Uniqueness of harmonic measure

We recall some facts from [49] on the ergodic properties of foliations. Let \mathcal{G} be any foliation on a compact Riemannian manifold M. A probability measure v on M is called *harmonic* with respect to \mathcal{G} if $\int_M \Delta^L f dv = 0$ for any bounded measurable function f on M which is smooth in the leaf direction, where Δ^L denotes the Laplacian in the leaf direction.

A holonomy invariant measure of the foliation \mathcal{G} is a family of measures defined on each transversal of \mathcal{G} , which is invariant under all the canonical homeomorphisms of the holonomy pseudogroup [40]. A measure is called *completely invariant* with respect to \mathcal{G} if it disintegrates to a constant function times the Lebesgue measure on the leaf, and the factor measure is a holonomy invariant measure on a transversal. By [20], a completely invariant measure must be a harmonic measure.

Theorem 7.1 Let *M* be a rank one closed Riemannian surface without focal points. Then there is precisely one harmonic probability measure with respect to the strong stable horocycle foliation.

Proof If dim M = 2, then the leaves of the strong stable horocycle foliation have polynomial volume growth. By [23], any harmonic measure must be completely invariant. By [13] or the previous subsection, there is a unique completely invariant measure w^s . As a consequence, w^s is the unique harmonic measure.

7.3 Integral formulas for topological entropy

Recall that M is a rank one closed Riemannian surface without focal points. Using the measure w^s we can establish some formulas for topological entropy h of the geodesic flow.

Let $B^{s}(v, R)$ denote the ball centered at v of radius R > 0 inside $W^{s}(v)$. In fact, it is just a curve. By the uniqueness of harmonic measure w^{s} , we have

Lemma 7.2 (Cf. [49, Theorem 1.2]) For any continuous $\varphi : SM \to \mathbb{R}$,

$$\frac{1}{Vol(B^s(v,R))} \int_{B^s(v,R)} \varphi dVol(y) \to \int_{SM} \varphi dw^s$$

as $R \to \infty$ uniformly in $v \in SM$.

For continuous $\varphi : SM \to \mathbb{R}$, define $\varphi_x : X \to \mathbb{R}$ by $\varphi_x(y) = \varphi(v(y))$ where $v(y) \in SX$ is the unique vector such that $c_{v(y)}(0) = y$ and $c_{v(y)}(t) = x$ for some $t \ge 0$.

Based on Lemma 7.2, we get the following proposition. The proof is the same as the one before [49, Proposition 3.1] (see also [29, 30]), and hence will be skipped. The basic idea here is that horospheres in X can be approximated by geodesic spheres.

Proposition 7.3 *For any continuous* φ : $SM \rightarrow \mathbb{R}$ *,*

$$\frac{1}{s_R(x)}\int_{S(x,R)}\varphi_x(y)dVol(y)\to\int_{SM}\varphi dw^s$$

as $R \to \infty$ uniformly in $x \in X$.

Theorem 7.4 *Let M be a rank one closed Riemannian surface without focal points. Then*

(1) $h = \int_{SM} tr U(v) dw^{s}(v),$ (2) $h^{2} = \int_{SM} -tr \dot{U}(v) + (tr U(v))^{2} dw^{s}(v),$ (3) $h^{3} = \int_{SM} tr \ddot{U} - 3tr \dot{U}tr U + (tr U)^{3} dw^{s},$

where U(v) and tr U(v) are the second fundamental form and the mean curvature of the horocycle $H_{\pi v}(v^+)$ at πv .

Proof Consider the following function

$$G_x(R) := \frac{s_R(x)}{e^{hR}} = \frac{1}{e^{hR}} \int_{S(x,R)} d\operatorname{Vol}(y).$$

Taking the derivatives, we have

$$\begin{split} G'_{x}(R) &= -hG_{x}(R) + \frac{1}{e^{hR}} \int_{S(x,R)} tr U_{R}(y) d\text{Vol}(y), \\ G''_{x}(R) &= -h^{2}G_{x}(R) - 2hG'_{x}(R) \\ &+ \frac{1}{e^{hR}} \int_{S(x,R)} -tr \dot{U}_{R}(y) + (tr U_{R}(y))^{2} d\text{Vol}(y), \\ G'''_{x}(R) &= -h^{3}G_{x}(R) - 3h^{2}G'_{x}(R) - 3hG''_{x}(R) \\ &+ \frac{1}{e^{hR}} \int_{S(x,R)} tr \ddot{U}_{R}(y) - 3tr \dot{U}_{R}(y)tr U_{R}(y) + (tr U_{R}(y))^{3} d\text{Vol}(y), \end{split}$$

where $U_R(y)$ and $tr U_R(y)$ are the second fundamental form and the mean curvature of S(x, R) at y.

Clearly, $trU_R(y) \rightarrow trU(v(y))$ as $R \rightarrow \infty$ uniformly. By Theorem A,

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} G_x(R) = \lim_{R \to \infty} \frac{s_R(x)}{e^{hR}} = c(x).$$

Combining with Proposition 7.3, we have

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} G'_x(R) = -hc(x) + c(x) \int_{SM} tr U dw^s,$$

Deringer

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} G_x''(R) = -h^2 c(x) - 2h \lim_{R \to \infty} G_x'(R) + c(x) \int_{SM} -tr \dot{U} + (tr U)^2 dw^s,$$

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} G_x'''(R) = -h^3 c(x) - 3h^2 \lim_{R \to \infty} G_x'(R) - 3h \lim_{R \to \infty} G_x''(R) + c(x) \int_{SM} tr \ddot{U} - 3tr \dot{U}tr U + (tr U)^3 dw^s.$$
 (16)

Since $\lim_{R\to\infty} G'_x(R)$ exists and $\lim_{R\to\infty} G_x(R)$ is bounded, we have $\lim_{R\to\infty} G'_x(R) = 0$. Similarly, considering the second and third derivative, we have

$$\lim_{R \to \infty} G_x''(R) = \lim_{R \to \infty} G_x''(R) = 0.$$

Plugging in (16), we have

(1) $h = \int_{SM} tr U(v) dw^{s}(v),$ (2) $h^{2} = \int_{SM} -tr \dot{U}(v) + (tr U(v))^{2} dw^{s}(v),$ (3) $h^{3} = \int_{SM} tr \ddot{U} - 3tr \dot{U}tr U + (tr U)^{3} dw^{s}.$

7.4 Rigidity

Recall that $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is a Borel measure on $S_x X$ (hence descending to $S_x M$) induced by the Patterson–Sullivan measure μ_x and let us assume that it is normalized, by a slight abuse of the notation. We have the following characterization of w^s .

Proposition 7.5 *For any continuous* φ : $SM \to \mathbb{R}$ *, we have*

$$C\int_{SM}\varphi dw^{s} = \int_{M} c(x)\int_{S_{x}M}\varphi d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(v)dVol(x)$$

where $C = \int_M c(x) dVol(x)$.

Proof The idea is to show the right hand side is a harmonic measure up to a normalization. Then the proposition follows from Theorem 7.1. The proof is completely parallel to that of [49, Proposition 4.1] (see also [30, 48]), and hence is omitted.

Proof of Theorem C By Theorem 7.4,

$$h^{2} = \int_{SM} -tr\dot{U}(v) + (trU(v))^{2}dw^{s}(v).$$

By the Riccati equation, in dimension two we have

$$-\dot{U} + U^2 + K = 0$$

where K is the Gaussian curvature. Since now U is just a real number and hence $tr(U^2) = (trU)^2$, using Proposition 7.5 and Gauss-Bonnet formula we have

$$h^{2} = \int_{SM} -Kdw^{s} = \frac{1}{C} \int_{M} -c(x)K(x)d\operatorname{Vol}(x)$$
$$= \int -Kd\operatorname{Vol}/\operatorname{Vol}(M) = -2\pi E/\operatorname{Vol}(M),$$

where *E* is the Euler characteristic of *M*. By Katok's result [24, Theorem B], $h^2 = -2\pi E/Vol(M)$ if and only if *M* has constant negative curvature.

8 Flip invariance of the Patterson–Sullivan measure

For each $x \in X$, denote by $\tilde{\mu}_x$ both the Borel probability measure on $S_x X$ and ∂X given by the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measure. Define a measure w^s by

$$C\int_{SM}\varphi dw^{s} := \int_{M} c(x)\int_{S_{x}M}\varphi d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(v)d\mathrm{Vol}(x)$$

for any continuous $\varphi : SM \to \mathbb{R}$, where $C = \int_M c(x) d \operatorname{Vol}(x)$.

In view of the proof of Proposition 7.5, w^s is a harmonic measure associated to the strong stable foliation, though the uniqueness of harmonic measure is unknown in general. Without the uniqueness of harmonic measure, we can still obtain some rigidity results in this section.

Proposition 8.1 *For* $\varphi \in C^1(SM)$ *, one has*

$$\int_{SM} \dot{\varphi} + (h - trU)\varphi dw^s = 0$$

Proof Define a vector field on M by

$$Y(y) := \int_{S_y M} \varphi X(v) d\tilde{\mu}_y(v) = \int_{S_x M} \varphi X(v) e^{-hb_v(y)} d\tilde{\mu}_x(v)$$

where X is the geodesic spray. Since $\nabla b_v = -X$ and divX = -trU, one has

$$div|_{y=x}Y = \int_{S_{x}M} div|_{y=x}\varphi X(v)e^{-hb_{v}(y)}d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(v)$$
$$= \int_{S_{x}M} \dot{\varphi} + (h - trU)\varphi d\tilde{\mu}_{x}.$$

Integrating with respect to Vol on *M* and using Green's formula, we have $\int_{SM} \dot{\varphi} + (h - trU)\varphi dw^s = 0.$

🖉 Springer

Proposition 8.2 If w^s is ϕ^t -invariant, then M is locally symmetric.

Proof If w^s is ϕ^t -invariant, by Proposition 8.1, we have

$$\int_{SM} (h - trU)\varphi dw^s = 0$$

for all $\varphi \in C^1(SM, \mathbb{R})$. It follows that $trU \equiv h$, i.e., M is asymptotically harmonic. By [50, Theorem 1.2] (see also [31, Proposition 2.2]), M is locally symmetric.

For manifolds without focal points, not every pair of $\eta \neq \xi$ in ∂X can be connected by a geodesic. A point $\xi \in \partial X$ is called *hyperbolic* if for any $\eta \neq \xi$ in ∂X , there exists a rank one geodesic joining η to ξ . The set of hyperbolic points is dense in ∂X (see [31, Lemma 3.4]).

Lemma 8.3 If for all $x \in M$, $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is flip invariant, then the Knieper measure <u>m</u> coincides with the Liouville measure Leb on SM.

Proof First we lift every measure to the universal cover X and show that for all $x \in X$, $\frac{d\tilde{\mu}_x}{d\text{Leb}_x}$ is finite everywhere on $S_x X$. We still denote the measures $f_x \tilde{\mu}_x$ and $f_x \text{Leb}_x$ on ∂X by $\tilde{\mu}_x$ and Leb_x for simplicity.

Assume that there exists some $\xi \in \partial X$ such that

$$\limsup_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{\tilde{\mu}_x(D_x(\xi,\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_x(D_x(\xi,\epsilon))} = 0$$
(17)

where $D_x(\xi, \epsilon) := \{\eta \in \partial X : \angle_x(\xi, \eta) \le \epsilon\}$. Take $\epsilon > 0$. For any $\rho > 0$ small enough, choose a hyperbolic $\xi' \in \partial X$ close to ξ such that

$$D_x(\xi', (1-\rho)\epsilon) \subset D_x(\xi, \epsilon) \subset D_x(\xi', (1+\rho)\epsilon).$$
(18)

We can choose some constant $C_1 > 1$ independent of ϵ and ρ such that

$$\operatorname{Leb}_{X}(D_{X}(\xi,\epsilon)) \leq \operatorname{Leb}_{X}(D_{X}(\xi',(1+\rho)\epsilon)) \leq C_{1}\operatorname{Leb}_{X}(D_{X}(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon)).$$
(19)

It follows from (17), (18) and (19) that

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_x(D_x(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_x(D_x(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))} \le \frac{C_1\tilde{\mu}_x(D_x(\xi,\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_x(D_x(\xi,\epsilon))}.$$
(20)

Then for any $\eta \in \partial X$, there exists a geodesic $c_{\xi'\eta}$ connecting ξ' and η . Take a point $y \in c_{\xi'\eta}$. Due to the flip invariance,

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_{y}(D_{y}(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{y}(D_{y}(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))} = \frac{\tilde{\mu}_{y}(D_{y}(\eta,(1-\rho)\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{y}(D_{y}(\eta,(1-\rho)\epsilon))}.$$

🖉 Springer

Since the measures $\tilde{\mu}_y$ and $\tilde{\mu}_x$ (resp. Leb_y and Leb_x) are equivalent with positive Radon–Nikodym derivative, we have by (20),

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_{y}(D_{x}(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{y}(D_{x}(\xi',(1-\rho)\epsilon))} \leq \frac{C_{2}\tilde{\mu}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}$$

for some $C_2 > 1$. Then by flip invariance,

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_{y}(U_{\epsilon}(\eta))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{y}(U_{\epsilon}(\eta))} \leq \frac{C_{2}\tilde{\mu}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}$$

where $U_{\epsilon}(\eta)$ is the image of $D_x(\xi', (1-\rho)\epsilon)$ under the flip map. Use again that $\tilde{\mu}_y$ and $\tilde{\mu}_x$ (resp. Leb_y and Leb_x) are equivalent with positive Radon–Nikodym derivative, we get for some $C_3 > 1$

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_{x}(U_{\epsilon}(\eta))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{x}(U_{\epsilon}(\eta))} \leq \frac{C_{3}\tilde{\mu}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_{x}(D_{x}(\xi,\epsilon))}.$$

As $U_{\epsilon}(\eta)$ shrinks to $\{\eta\}$ as $\epsilon \to 0$, we see the Radon–Nikodym derivatives $\frac{d\tilde{\mu}_x}{d\text{Leb}_x}$ is also zero at any $\eta \in \partial X$.

Similarly, if

$$\limsup_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{\tilde{\mu}_x(D_x(\xi, \epsilon))}{\operatorname{Leb}_x(D_x(\xi, \epsilon))} = \infty$$

for some $\xi \in \partial X$, the Radon–Nikodym derivatives $\frac{d\tilde{\mu}_x}{dLeb_x}$ is also infinity at any $\eta \in \partial X$.

Since both $\tilde{\mu}_x$ and Leb_x have finite total mass, their Radon–Nikodym derivatives must be finite somewhere and hence everywhere. Thus the Liouville measure Leb is equivalent to the Knieper measure. As the Knieper measure is ergodic, the two measures coincide.

Lemma 8.4 If for all $x \in M$, $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is flip invariant, then the Margulis function c(x) is constant.

Proof Any $\varphi \in C^2(M, \mathbb{R})$ can be lifted to a function on *SM* which we still denote by φ . Since any weak unstable manifold is diffeomorphic to *X*, we have $\triangle^{cs}\varphi = \triangle \varphi$ where \triangle is the Laplacian along *X* and \triangle^{cs} is the Laplacian along the weak stable foliation. By [46, Lemma 5.1], $\triangle^{cs}\varphi = \triangle^s \varphi + \ddot{\varphi} - trU\dot{\varphi}$. Then by definition of w^s and Proposition 8.1,

$$\int_{M} \Delta \varphi c(x) d\text{Leb}$$

= $C \int \Delta \varphi dw^{s}$
= $C \int_{SM} (\Delta^{s} \varphi + \ddot{\varphi} - tr U \dot{\varphi}) dw^{s}$

$$= -h \int_{M} c(x) d\text{Leb}(x) \int \dot{\varphi}(x,\xi) d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(\xi).$$

Since $d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(\xi) = d\tilde{\mu}_{x}(-\xi)$ and $\dot{\varphi}(x,\xi) = -\dot{\varphi}(x,-\xi)$, we have

$$\int_{M} \Delta \varphi c(x) d\text{Leb} = 0$$

 $= C \left(\int_{SM} \Delta^{s} \varphi dw^{s} + \int_{SM} \ddot{\varphi} + (h - trU) \dot{\varphi} dw^{s} - \int_{SM} h \dot{\varphi} dw^{s} \right)$

for any $\varphi \in C^2(M, \mathbb{R})$. So c(x) must be constant.

Proof of Theorem D By the construction, the Knieper measure \underline{m} is flip invariant. By the flip invariance of the partition $\{S_x M\}_{x \in M}$ and the uniqueness of conditional measures, we see that $\overline{\mu}_x$ is flip invariant for \underline{m} -a.e. $x \in M$. It follows that the normalized Patterson–Sullivan measures $\overline{\mu}_x$ is flip invariant for \underline{m} -a.e. $x \in M$.

We claim that for all $x \in M$, $\tilde{\mu}_x$ is flip invariant. Indeed, note that for fixed x, the density

$$\frac{d\tilde{\mu}_y}{d\tilde{\mu}_x}(\xi) = \frac{c(x)}{c(y)}e^{-h\cdot b_{\xi}(y,x)}$$

is uniformly continuous in *y*. For each continuous function $\varphi : \partial X \to \mathbb{R}$, its geodesic reflection with respect to $z \in X$ is defined by $\varphi_z(\xi) := \varphi(c_{z,\xi}(-\infty))$. Let $x_k, x \in X$ and $x_k \to x$ as $k \to \infty$. Then by the above continuity,

$$\int_{\partial X} \varphi d\tilde{\mu}_x = \lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\partial X} \varphi d\tilde{\mu}_{x_k} = \lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\partial X} \varphi_{x_k} d\tilde{\mu}_{x_k} = \int_{\partial X} \varphi_x d\tilde{\mu}_x$$

The claim follows.

By Lemma 8.3, the Knieper measure \underline{m} coincides with the Liouville measure, and thus \underline{m} projects to the Riemannian volume on M. By assumption, the conditional measures $\bar{\mu}_x$ coincides with $\tilde{\mu}$. Moreover, by Lemma 8.4, c(x) is constant. Consequently, we see from definition that w^s coincides with the Knieper measure \underline{m} , and hence it is ϕ^t -invariant. By Proposition 8.2, M is locally symmetric.

Acknowledgements The author would like to thank the referees for valuable suggestions. This work is supported by National Key R&D Program of China no. 2022YFA1007800 and NSFC no. 12071474.

Data Availability All data generated or analysed during this study are included in this published article.

Declarations

Conflict of interest On behalf of all authors, the corresponding author states that there is no conflict of interest.

Appendix: Manifolds without conjugate points

In this appendix, we discuss the proof of Theorem A', which is an extension of Theorem A to manifolds without conjugate points belonging to the class \mathcal{H} . The proof is analogous to that of Theorem A with minor modifications. We skip the details and just sketch main steps where modifications are needed.

The local product flow boxes are constructed in [11, Section 3.2] near expansive vectors in the case of no conjugate points. We need modify the time interval from $[0, \alpha]$ to $[-\alpha, -\alpha]$, so that Lemma 5.1 still holds.

Corresponding versions of π -convergence Theorem 4.1 should be established. Nevertheless, we just need rephrase and reprove [11, Lemma 4.9] accordingly with minor modifications.

In both the proofs of Lemmas 5.4 and 5.14, Lemma 5.3 is used. For manifolds in class \mathcal{H} , it is a direct consequence of uniform visibility property. Indeed, if T is large enough, then by the triangle inequality, the geodesic connecting $\phi^t v$ and $\phi^t w$ stays at distance at least L(a) from p. Thus $\angle(v, w) < a$. So we also have these lemmas in no conjugate points case.

Finally, let us comment on Lemma 5.13. In the case of no conjugate points, instead of singular vectors we need consider vectors which do not lie in a countable union of flow boxes near expansive vectors. More precisely, there exist countably many expansive vectors w_1, w_2, \ldots such that $S_x X \cap \mathcal{E} \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} \operatorname{int} B^{\alpha}_{\theta_i}(w_i)$, where \mathcal{E} is the expansive set. See [10, (2.11)] for definition of expansive vectors and expansive set. The vectors outside of these flow boxes form a subset *S* which is closed and ϕ^i -invariant. Moreover, $S \cap \mathcal{E} = \emptyset$. Since the unique MME \underline{m} gives full weight to \mathcal{E} (cf. [10, Theorem 5.6]), we know $\underline{m}(S) = 0$. It follows that $h_{top}(S) < h$ and thus Lemma 5.13 can be proved similarly.

References

- Anosov, D.V.: Geodesic flows on closed Riemannian manifolds with negative curvature. Proc. Steklov Inst. Math. 90, 1–235 (1967)
- 2. Babillot, M.: On the mixing property for hyperbolic systems. Isr. J. Math. 129(1), 61-76 (2002)
- Ballmann, W., Gromov, M., Schroeder, V.: Manifolds of Nonpositive Curvature. Progress in Mathematics, vol. 61. Birkhäuser, Boston (1985)
- Barreira, L., Pesin, Ya. B.: Nonuniform Hyperbolicity: Dynamics of Systems with Nonzero Lyapunov Exponents. Encyclopedia of Mathematics and Its Applications, vol. 115. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2007)
- 5. Bowen, R.: Maximizing entropy for a hyperbolic flow. Math. Syst. Theory 7, 300–303 (1974)
- Burns, K., Katok, A.: Manifolds with non-positive curvature. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 5, 307–317 (1985)
- Call, B., Thompson, D.J.: Equilibrium states for self-products of flows and the mixing properties of rank 1 geodesic flows. J. Lond. Math. Soc. (2) 105(2), 794–824 (2022)
- Chen, D., Kao, L., Park, K.: Unique equilibrium states for geodesic flows over surfaces without focal points. Nonlinearity 33(3), 1118–1155 (2020)
- Chen, D., Kao, L., Park, K.: Properties of equilibrium states for geodesic flows over manifolds without focal points. Adv. Math. 380, 107564 (2021)
- Climenhaga, V., Knieper, G., War, K.: Uniqueness of the measure of maximal entropy for geodesic flows on certain manifolds without conjugate points. Adv. Math. 376, 107452 (2021)

- Climenhaga, V., Knieper, G., War, K.: Closed geodesics on surfaces without conjugate points. Commun. Contemp. Math. 24(6), Paper No. 2150067 (2022)
- 12. Clotet, S.B.: Unique ergodicity of the horocyclic flow on nonpositively curved surfaces. Isr. J. Math. (to appear)
- Clotet, S.B.: Unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow of a higher genus compact surface with no conjugate points and continuous Green bundles (2022). arXiv preprint. arXiv:2209.03593
- Coudène, Y.: A short proof of the unique ergodicity of horocyclic flows. In: Ergodic Theory. Contemporary Mathematics, vol. 485, pp. 85–89. American Mathematical Society, Providence (2009)
- Dal'Bo, F., Peigné, M., Sambusetti, A.: On the horoboundary and the geometry of rays of negatively curved manifolds. Pac. J. Math. 259, 55–100 (2012)
- Eberlein, P.: Geodesic flow in certain manifolds without conjugate points. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 167, 151–170 (1972)
- 17. Eberlein, P., O'Neill, B.: Visibility manifolds. Pac. J. Math. 46(1), 45-109 (1973)
- 18. Eschenburg, J.: Horospheres and the stable part of the geodesic flow. Math. Z. 153(3), 237–251 (1977)
- Furstenberg, H.: The unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow. In: Recent Advances in Topological Dynamics (Proc. Conf., Yale Univ., New Haven, Conn., 1972; in honor of Gustav Arnold Hedlund), pp. 95–115. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 318 (1973)
- 20. Garnett, L.: Foliations, the ergodic theorem and Brownian motion. J. Funct. Anal. 51, 285–311 (1983)
- Gelfert, K., Ruggiero, R.O.: Geodesic flows modeled by expansive flows: compact surfaces without conjugate points and continuous green bundles (2020). arXiv:2009.11365
- Gunesch, R.: Precise Volume Estimates in Nonpositive Curvature. Fachbereich Mathematik Univ, Hamburg (2007)
- Kaimanovich, V.A.: Brownian motion on foliations: entropy, invariant measures, mixing. Funct. Anal. Appl. 22, 326–328 (1988)
- 24. Katok, A.: Entropy and closed geodesics. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 2, 339–367 (1982)
- Katok, A., Hasselblatt, B.: Introduction to the Modern Theory of Dynamical Systems, vol. 54. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1997)
- Knieper, G.: On the asymptotic geometry of nonpositively curved manifolds. Geom. Funct. Anal. 7, 755–782 (1997)
- Knieper, G.: The uniqueness of the measure of maximal entropy for geodesic flows on rank 1 manifolds. Ann. Math. 148, 291–314 (1998)
- Knieper, G.: Hyperbolic Dynamics and Riemannian Geometry. Handbook of Dynamical Systems, vol. 1A, pp. 453–545. North-Holland, Amsterdam (2002)
- 29. Knieper, G.: Horospherical measure and rigidity of manifolds of negative curvature. Preprint
- Ledrappier, F.: Ergodic Properties of the Stable Foliations. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1514, pp. 131–145. Springer, Berlin (1993)
- Ledrappier, F., Shu, L.: Entropy rigidity of symmetric spaces without focal points. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 366(7), 3805–3820 (2014)
- Link, G.: Equidistribution and counting of orbit points for discrete rank one isometry groups of Hadamard spaces. Tunis. J. Math. 2(4), 791–839 (2019)
- Liu, F., Liu, X., Wang, F.: On the mixing and Bernoulli properties for geodesic flows on rank 1 manifolds without focal points. Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. A 41(10), 4791–4804 (2021)
- Liu, F., Wang, F., Wu, W.: On the Patterson–Sullivan measure for geodesic flows on rank 1 manifolds without focal points. Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. A 40(3), 1517–1554 (2020)
- Marcus, B.: Unique ergodicity of the horocycle flow: variable negative curvature case. Isr. J. Math. 21(2–3), 133–144 (1975)
- Margulis, G.A.: Certain applications of ergodic theory to the investigation of manifolds of negative curvature. Funkcional. Anal. i Priložen. 3(4), 89–90 (1969)
- 37. Margulis, G.A.: On Some Aspects of the Theory of Anosov Systems. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer, Berlin (2004). With a survey by Richard Sharp: Periodic orbits of hyperbolic flows, Translated from the Russian by Valentina Vladimirovna Szulikowska
- Pesin, Ja.B.: Characteristic Ljapunov exponents, and smooth ergodic theory. Usp. Mat. Nauk 32(4(196)), 55–114 (1977)
- Pesin, Ja.B.: Geodesic flows in closed Riemannian manifolds without focal points. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat. 41(6), 1195–1228 (1977)
- 40. Plante, J.: Foliations with measure preserving holonomy. Ann. Math. (2) 102, 327-361 (1975)

- Ricks, R.: Counting closed geodesics in a compact rank-one locally CAT(0) space. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 42(3), 1220–1251 (2022)
- Roblin, T.: Ergodicité et équidistribution en courbure négative. Mém. Soc. Math. Fr. (N.S.) 95, vi+96 (2003)
- Ruggiero, R.: Expansive geodesic flows in manifolds with no conjugate points. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 17, 211–225 (1997)
- Ruggiero, R.: Dynamics and global geometry of manifolds without conjugate points. Ensaios Matematicos 12, 1–181 (2007)
- Wu, W.: Counting closed geodesics on rank one manifolds without focal points (2021). arXiv preprint. arXiv:2105.01841
- 46. Yue, C.: Integral formulas for the Laplacian along the unstable foliation and applications to rigidity problems for manifolds of negative curvature. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 11(4), 803–819 (1991)
- Yue, C.: Rigidity and dynamics around manifolds of negative curvature. Math. Res. Lett. 1(2), 123–147 (1994)
- Yue, C.: Conditional measure and flip invariance of Bowen–Margulis and harmonic measures on manifolds of negative curvature. Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 15(4), 807–811 (1995)
- Yue, C.: Brownian motion on Anosov foliations and manifolds of negative curvature. J. Differ. Geom. 41(1), 159–183 (1995)
- 50. Zimmer, A.M.: Compact asymptotically harmonic manifolds. J. Mod. Dyn. 6(3), 377-403 (2012)

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Springer Nature or its licensor (e.g. a society or other partner) holds exclusive rights to this article under a publishing agreement with the author(s) or other rightsholder(s); author self-archiving of the accepted manuscript version of this article is solely governed by the terms of such publishing agreement and applicable law.